ลักษณะสมบัติเชิงหน้าที่ของคลิปโคเมนซีรีนโปรติเนส PmClipSP2 จากกุ้งกุลาคำ Penaeus monodon

นางสาวกัญณัฏฐ์ พรหมรุ่งเรื่อง

วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาชีวเคมี ภาควิชาชีวเคมี คณะวิทยาศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2555

ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย บทกัดย่อและแฟ้มข้อมูลฉบับเต็มของวิทยานิพนธ์ตั้งแต่ปีการศึกษา 2554 ที่ให้บริการในกลังปัญญาจุฬาฯ (CUIR) เป็นแฟ้มข้อมูลของนิสิตเจ้าของวิทยานิพนธ์ที่ส่งผ่านทางบัณฑิตวิทยาลัย

The abstract and full text of theses from the academic year 2011 in Chulalongkorn University Intellectual Repository (CUIR)

are the thesis authors' files submitted through the Graduate School.

FUNCTIONAL CHARACTERIZATION OF A CLIP DOMAIN SERINE PROTEINASE *Pm*ClipSP2 FROM THE BLACK TIGER SHRIMP

Penaeus monodon

Miss Kanyanat Promrungreang

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science Program in Biochemistry Department of Biochemistry Faculty of Science Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2012 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University

Thesis Title	FUNCTIONAL CHARACTERIZATION OF A CLIP
	DOMAIN SERINE PROTEINASE PmClipSP2 FROM
	THE BLACK TIGER SHRIMP Penaeus monodon
By	Miss. Kanyanat Promrungreang
Field of Study	Biochemistry
Thesis Advisor	Professor Anchalee Tassanakajon, Ph.D.
Thesis Co-advisor	Piti Amparyup, Ph.D.

Accepted by the Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Master's Degree

.....Dean of the Faculty of Science

(Professor Supot Hannongbua, Dr.rer.nat.)

THESIS COMMITTEE

.....Chairman

(Associate Professor Teerapong Buaboocha, Ph.D.)

......Thesis Advisor

(Professor Anchalee Tassanakajon, Ph.D.)

......Thesis Co-advisor

(Piti Amparyup, Ph.D.)

.....Examiner

(Assistant Professor Kanoktip Packdibamrung, Ph.D.)

.....External Examiner

(Associate Professor Apinunt Udomkit, Ph.D.)

กัญณัฏฐ์ พรหมรุ่งเรือง: ลักษณะสมบัติเชิงหน้าที่ของคลิปโคเมนซีรีนโปรติเนส PmClipSP2 จากกุ้งกุลาคำ Penaeus monodon. (FUNCTIONAL CHARACTERIZATION OF A CLIP DOMAIN SERINE PROTEINASE PmClipSP2 FROM THE BLACK TIGER SHRIMP Penaeus monodon) อ. ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์หลัก: ศ.คร.อัญชลี ทัศนาขจร, อ. ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์ร่วม: คร. ปิติ อ่ำพายัพ, 113 หน้า.

้ คลิปโคเมนซีรีนโปรติเนสเป็นองค์ประกอบสำคัญในกระบวนการส่งสัญญาณในระบบ ภูมิคุ้มกันของสัตว์ที่ไม่มีกระดูกสันหลัง จากฐานข้อมูล EST ของกุ้งกุลาคำ Penaeus monodon พบว่าลำดับนิวคลีโอไทด์ที่สมบรณ์ของยืน PmClipSP2 ประกอบไปด้วย open reading frame จำนวน 1,107 คู่เบส ซึ่งเป็นรหัสของโปรตีนที่มีกรคอะมิโน 369 ตัว โคยมี signal peptide จำนวน 25 กรคอะมิโน ซึ่งโปรตีนมีขนาด 40.18 กิโลดาลตันโครงสร้างของโปรตีน *Pm*ClipSP2 ้ประกอบด้วยกลิปโดเมนทางด้านปลายอะมิโนและซีรีนโปรติเนสโดเมนทางด้านปลายการ์บอกซิล ในงานวิจัยนี้เราได้ทำการยับยั้งการแสดงออกของยืน *Pm*ClipSP2 โดยการฉีดอาร์เอ็นเอสายคู่พบว่า ประสบความสำเร็จในการถคระคับการเกิดทรานสคริปชั้น และสามารถถดแอกทิวิตีของ เอนไซม์ฟีนอลออกซิเคสในกุ้งที่ได้รับอาร์เอ็นเอสายคู่ และพบว่าการลดการแสดงออกของยืน PmClipSP2 มีผลทำให้กุ้งมีอัตราการตายเพิ่มขึ้น 100% และมีจำนวนเชื้อแบกทีเรียในเลือดเพิ่มมาก ้ขึ้นเมื่อฉีดด้วยเชื้อ Vibrio harveyi เป็นที่น่าสนใจมากเมื่อพบว่าการฉีดกุ้งที่ลดการแสดงออกของ ้ยืน *Pm*ClipSP2 ด้วยผนังเซลล์ของจุลชีพมีผลทำให้กุ้งตายอย่างเฉียบพลัน โดยพบว่ากุ้งมีจำนวน ้เม็ดเลือดลดลงอย่างมีนัยสำคัญ จากการศึกษาหน้าที่ของรีคอมบิแนนท์ *Pm*ClipSP2 พบว่าสามารถ ้จับกับ β-1,3-glucan และ LPS นอกจากนี้ โปรตีนรีคอมบิแนนท์ยังสามารถกระตุ้นฟืนอลออกซิเคส-แอกทิวิตีและมีคุณสมบัติของโปรติเนสแอกทิวิตี จากการวิเคราะห์การแสดงออกของโปรตีนโดย วิธีเวสเทิร์นบลอด (Western blot) ด้วยแอนติบอดีที่จำเพาะต่อโปรตีน*Pm*ClipSP2 พบโปรตีน PmClipSP2 ในเม็คเลือดกุ้งแต่ไม่พบในพลาสมา จากข้อมูลทั้งหมดนี้บ่งชี้ว่า PmClipSP2 เป็น ้โปรตีนที่จับกับผนังเซลล์ของแบคทีเรียโดยตรงและกระตุ้นระบบโพรฟีนอลออกซิเคสผ่าน ์ โปรติเนส นอกจากนี้อาจมีหน้าที่รักษาสมดุลของเม็ดเลือด โดยช่วยลดพิษที่เกิดจาก LPS

ภาควิชาชีวเคมี	ลายมือชื่อ นิสิต
สาขาวิชาชีวเคมี	ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์หลัก
ปีการศึกษา2555	ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์ร่วม

5272218023 : MAJOR BIOCHEMISTRY KEYWORDS : *Penaeus monodon /* SERINE PROTEINASE / RNA INTERFERENCE / SHRIMP IMMUNITY / PROPHENOLOXIDASE

KANYANAT PROMRUNGREANG: FUNCTIONAL CHARACTERIZATION OF A CLIP DOMAIN SERINE PROTEINASE *Pm*ClipSP2 FROM THE BLACK TIGER SHRIMP *Penaeus monodon*. ADVISOR: PROF. ANCHALEE TASSANAKAJON, Ph.D., CO-ADVISOR: PITI AMPARYUP, Ph.D., 113 pp.

Clip domain serine proteinases (clip-SPs) are the essential components of signaling cascades in the innate immune system of invertebrates. From the shrimp Penaeus monodon EST database (http://pmonodon.biotec.or.th), a fulllength cDNA of PmClipSP2 was identified and characterized. It contains an open reading frame of 1,107 bp encoding a predicted protein of 369 amino acids including a 25 amino acid signal peptide. The predicted molecular mass of the mature protein is 40.18 kDa. PmClipSP2 exhibits a characteristic sequence structure of clip-SPs consisting of an N terminal clip domain and a C terminal SP domain. Knockdown of the PmClipSP2 gene by double-(dsRNA) of *Pm*ClipSP2 gene, significantly reduced stranded RNA the *Pm*ClipSP2 transcript level and significantly reduced the total phenoloxidase (PO) activity. Silencing of the PmClipSP2 gene led to the 100% mortality rate and high number of bacteria in hemolymph of shrimp systemically infected with Vibrio harveyi. Interestingly, injection of microbial cell wall components had lethal effect on the PmClipSP2 knockdown shrimp that showed significantly decreased in the number of hemocytes. Functional analysis revealed that the recombinant *Pm*ClipSP2 could bind to β -1,3-glucan and LPS and activates phenoloxidase (PO) activity and has a proteolytic Western blot analysis using the antibody raised activity. against the rPmClipSP2 revealed that PmClipSP2 was present in hemocytes, but not in cell free plasma. Taken together, these results suggest that *Pm*ClipSP2 directly binds to bacterial cell wall components and activates the proPO system through the proteinase cascade and it probably involves in the hemocyte homeostasis by neutralizing LPS toxicity.

Department :Biochemistry	Student's Signature
Field of Study :Biochemistry	Advisor's Signature
Academic Year :2012	Co-advisor's Signature

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my advisor Professor Dr. Anchalee Tassanakajon, and my co-advisor Dr. Piti Amparyup for their guidance, supervision, encouragement and supports throughout my study.

My gratitude is also extended to Associate Professor Dr. Teerapong Buaboocha, Assistant Professor Dr. Kanoktip Packdibamrung and Associate Professor Dr. Apinunt Udomkit for serving as thesis committees, for their valuable comments and also useful suggestions. Many thanks to all members and friends of the Biochemistry Department especially in R728 for their helps in the laboratory and friendships that help me enjoy and happy throughout my study.

I thank the Center of Excellence for Molecular Biology and Genomics of Shrimp, Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University for providing facilities. I wish to acknowledge to Chulalongkorn University graduate scholarship to commemorate the 72nd anniversary of his majesty king Bhumibol Adulyadej and 90th anniversary of Chulalongkorn University fund (Ratchadaphiseksomphot Endowment Fund) for my financial support.

Finally, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my parents and members of my family for their love, care, understanding and encouragement extended throughout my study.

CONTENTS

iv
V
vi
vii
xi
xii
xiv
1
1
4
5
6
7
8
10
12
13
14
15
16
19
19
22
22
24
25

viii

1.7 Objectives	. 25
CHAPTER II MATERIALS AND METHODS	26
2.1 Equipments and Chemicals	26
2.1.1 Equipments	26
2.1.2 Chemicals, Reagents and Biological substance	. 27
2.1.3 Enzymes and Kits	30
2.1.4 Microorganisms	31
2.1.5 Software	. 31
2.2 Sequence analysis	32
2.3 Preparation of dsRNA	34
2.4 Shrimp preparation	34
2.5 Injection of dsRNA into shrimp	. 35
2.6 Extraction of total RNA and synthesis of cDNA	. 35
2.7 Analysis of gene expression in silenced shrimp by semi-	
quantitative RT-PCR	. 35
2.8 The specificity of gene knockdown by semi-quantitative RT-PCR.	
2.9 PO activity in hemolymph of silenced shrimp	. 36
2.10 Cumulative mortality assay of the PmClipSP2 silenced shrimp	
after injection with Vibrio harveyi	. 37
2.11 Bacterial cell counts in <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2-silenced shrimp	. 38
2.12 Lethal effect of LPS and β -1,3-glucan on the <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2	
silenced shrimp	. 38
2.13 Hemocytes counts in <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2-silenced shrimp	. 39
2.14 Construction of plasmid for expression of recombinant	
<i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein	. 39
2.14.1 Amplification of the mature <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 gene	39
2.14.2 Agarose gel electrophoresis	. 40
2.14.3 Purification of PCR product from agarose gel	. 40

Page

ix

2.14.4 Construction of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2-T&A vector	41
2.15 Recombinant protein expression, purification and antibody	
Production	42
2.16 Analysis of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein in hemolymph of shrimp by	
using Western blot	44
2.17 Binding assay of r <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein	45
2.18 PO Activation Assay of the r <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 Protein	46
2.19 Measurement of Proteinase Activity	47
2.20 Activation of PO activity in hemolymph of knockdown shrimp	47
CHAPTER III RESULTS	48
3.1 Sequence analysis of the <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 from <i>Penaeus monodon</i>	48
3.2 Sequence comparison of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2	49
3.3 Phylogenetic analysis	52
3.4 Silencing of the <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 gene transcript by RNAi	
(RNA interference)	54
3.4.1 Preparation of dsRNA	54
3.4.2 Gene silencing of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2	57
3.4.3 Hemolymph PO activity of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 silencing shrimp	60
3.4.4 Cumulative mortality assay of the <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 knockdown	
shrimp after V.harveyi infection	61
3.4.5 Bacterial count analysis in the hemolymph of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2-	
silenced shrimp	62
3.4.6 Lethal effect of LPS and β -1,3-glucan on the <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2	
silenced shrimp	64
3.4.7 Total hemocytes count analysis in <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2-silenced	
shrimp	65
3.5 Recombinant expression of a Clip domain serine proteinase 2 of	
(<i>Pm</i> ClipSP2) <i>Penaeus monodon</i> in the <i>E. coli</i> system	68

3.5.1 Amplification of a mature protein of the <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2	68
3.5.2 Construction of the recombinant plasmid pET-28b(+)-SP2	69
3.5.3 Expression of the recombinant <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein	70
3.6 Purification of the recombinant proteins	72
3.7 Functional characterization of the recombinant <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2	74
3.7.1 Binding activity assay of r <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein	75
3.7.2 Activation of PO by r <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein	76
3.7.3 Proteinase activity assay	78
3.8 In vitro activation of PO system in hemolymph of knockdown	
shrimp	79
CHAPTER IV DISCUSSIONS	81
4.1 Sequence Characterization of a clip domain serine proteinase 2	
(<i>Pm</i> ClipSP2) from black tiger shrimp <i>Penaeus monodon</i>	81
4.2 Effect of the <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 gene silencing by RNA interference	83
4.3 Recombinant expression of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 in the <i>E. coli</i> system,	
binding to bacterial cell wall components and PO activation	86
CHAPTER V CONCLUSIONS	89
REFERENCES	91
APPENDICES	106
APPENDIX A	107
APPENDIX B	110
BIOGRAPHY	113

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1 Nucleotide sequences of the primers used	33
Table 3.1 The BLASTX results and percentages of similarity of	
<i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 sequence to other clip-SPs in GenBank database	50

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Thailand shrimp exportation during 2001-2010	2
Figure 1.2 Shrimp aquaculture exported market share in USA, Japan and	
European Union during 2001-2010	2
Figure 1.3 The black tiger shrimp (Penaeus monodon) production during	
2003-2011	3
Figure 1.4 The pacific white shrimp (Litopenaeus vannamei) production	
during 2006-2011	4
Figure 1.5 History of the emergence of the major pathogens of farmed	
shrimp	6
Figure 1.6 Gross signs of WSSV infection	8
Figure 1.7 Gross signs of yellow head infection	10
Figure 1.8 Vibriosis in shrimp aquaculture	12
Figure 1.9 The prophenoloxidase activating system in arthropods	18
Figure 1.10 Structure of clip-domain proteinases	21
Figure 2.1 pGEM [®] -T easy vector map (A) and multiple cloning site	
sequence (B)	42
Figure 2.2 pET28b(+) vector map	44
Figure 3.1 Predicted organization of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein	49
Figure 3.2 Multiple alignment of amino acid sequence of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 with	
other arthepods clip serine proteinases	51
Figure 3.3 Phylogenetic tree of serine proteinase domain of clip-SPs	
and clip-SPHs from arthopods maked by neighbour-joining	
method	53
Figure 3.4 PCR product of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 and GFP genes	56
Figure 3.5 Analysis of double strand RNA of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 and GFP genes	57
Figure 3.6 Suppression of <i>P</i> mClipSP2 gene	58

Figure 3.7 Silencing efficiency of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 dsRNA determined at 2	
and 6 days post injection	58
Figure 3.8 Gene-specific silencing of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 transcript levels in	
P.monodon	6(
Figure 3.9 Total hemolymph phenoloxidase (PO) activity in <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2	
knocked down shrimp	61
Figure 3.10 Cumulative mortality of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 silencing shrimp	
challenged with Vibrio harveyi	62
Figure 3.11 The number bacterial count in the hemolymph of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2-	
silenced shrimp	63
Figure 3.12 Cumulative mortality of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 silencing shrimp post	
injection with microbial cell wall (LPS or β -1,3-glucan)	65
Figure 3.13 Total hemocytes counts in <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2-silenced shrimp	67
Figure 3.14 Amplification of a mature protein of the <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 gene	69
Figure 3.15 Screening and detection of the recombinant plasmid of	
<i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 gene	7(
Figure 3.16 Recombinant protein expression of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2	
(r <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2)	71
Figure 3.17 Determination of purified and refolded recombinant mature	
protein of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 by 12 % acrylamide gel	
electrophoresis and western blot analysis	73
Figure 3.18 Western blot analysis of <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 in shrimp hemocyte and	
cell-free plasma	74
Figure 3.19 Binding assay of the r <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein to the two microbial	
cell wall components, laminarin (β -1,3-glucan) and LPS	76
Figure 3.20 Activation of PO activity by r <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein	77
Figure 3.21 Proteinase activity assay of r <i>Pm</i> ClipSP2 protein	78
Figure 3.22 Activation of PO in hemolymph of knockdown shrimp	8(

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

А	Absorbance
Вр	base pair
cDNA	complementary deoxyribonucleic acid
CFU	colony forming unit
clipSPs	clip domain serine proteinases
C-terminal	carboxyl terminal
DEPC	Diethylpyrocarbonate
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
DNase	Deoxyribonuclease
dsRNA	double stranded ribonucleic acid
EF1α	elongation factor 1 alpha
EST	expressed sequence taq
EtBr	ethidium bromide
GFP	green fluorescence protein
HLS	hemocyte lysate supernatant
Hr	Hour
IPTG	isopropyl-beta-D-thiogalactopyranoside
Kb	Kilobase
kDa	Kilodalton
Laminarin	
	β-1,3-glucan
L-dopa	β-1,3-glucan L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine
L-dopa LPS	β-1,3-glucan L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine Lipopolysaccharide
L-dopa LPS M	β-1,3-glucan L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine Lipopolysaccharide Molar
L-dopa LPS M Mg	β-1,3-glucan L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine Lipopolysaccharide Molar Milligram
L-dopa LPS M Mg Min	 β-1,3-glucan L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine Lipopolysaccharide Molar Milligram Minute
L-dopa LPS M Mg Min Ml	 β-1,3-glucan L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine Lipopolysaccharide Molar Milligram Minute Milliliter
L-dopa LPS M Mg Min Ml mM	 β-1,3-glucan L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine Lipopolysaccharide Molar Milligram Minute Milliliter Milliliter Millimolar
L-dopa LPS M Mg Min Ml mM MP	 β-1,3-glucan L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine Lipopolysaccharide Molar Milligram Minute Milliliter Milliliter Millimolar melanization protease
L-dopa LPS M Mg Min Ml mM MP Ng	 β-1,3-glucan L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine Lipopolysaccharide Molar Milligram Minute Milliliter Millimolar melanization protease Nanogram

N-terminal	amino terminal
OD	optical density
°C	degree Celsius
ORF	open reading frame
PAGE	polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
PAP, PPAE, ppA	prophenoloxidase activating enzyme
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PmClipSP2	serine proteinase 2 of Penaeus monodon
PO	Phenoloxidase
PPAF	prophenoloxidase activating factor
proPO	Prophenoloxidase
rPmClipSP2	recombinant Penaeus monodon serine
	proteinase 2 mature protein
RNA	ribonucleic acid
RNAi	ribonucleic acid interference
RNase	Ribonuclease
RT	reverse transcription
SDS	sodium dodecyl sulfate
S	Second
SP	serine proteinase
SPH	serine proteinase homolog
UTR	untranslated region
WSSV	white spot syndrome virus
YHV	yellow head virus
μg	Microgram
μl	Microliter
μΜ	Micromolar

CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION

1.1 General introduction

Black tiger shrimp (*Penaeus monodon*) is a marine crustacean that is being cultured worldwide. Shrimp culture has spreaded in many countries especially in the tropical countries in South East Asia such, Central and south America. Asian countries are the major shrimp producer up to 75% of the world production. China and Thailand are the leading countries for shrimp production (Source: FAO databases, 2007). In Thailand, shrimp farm began in 1970s and to be the leader for exportation of the black tiger shrimp, *Penaeus monodon* (Wyban, 2007). The location of shrimp farms are in the provinces in the central regions (Samut Sakhon, Samut Songkhram), the East (Chanthaburi), and the coasts of Southern (Nakorn Sri Thammarat, Surat Thani).

Penaeus monodon (The black tiger shrimp) is the major species farmed in Asia. The other species are *P. indicus, P. vannamei,* and *P. chinensis P. monodon* is the fastest growing and largest of all shrimp species and it is tolerant to a wide range of salinities, but is highly susceptible to pathogen infection. During 2001-2010, shrimp aquaculture exportation from Thailand has reached an average exportation at 309,256 tons per year valued to 83,200 million baht per year. The shrimp aquaculture exportation increased every year (Figure. 1.1).



Figure1.1 Thailand's shrimp exportation during 2001-2010 (Source: Fisheries Foreign Affairs Division, Department of Fisheries, Thailand).

Shrimp production is exported to various countries all over the world. USA is the important trader (53% of the shrimp market share), followed by Japan and the European union (21% and 7%, of the shrimp market share) (Figure 1.2).



Figure 1.2 Shrimp aquaculture exported market share in USA, Japan and European Union during 2001-2010 (Source: Fisheries Foreign Affairs Division, Department of Fisheries, Thailand).

In the last decades, shrimp production has seriously affected by infectious diseases. Generally, infectious diseases caused by virus and bacteria (Bachère, 2000). This is the major problem for production losses. Since 2003, the production of black tiger shrimp had been decreased because smaller size and the high mortality of shrimp. Whilst the production of the black tiger shrimp was still reducing, the pacific white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) was more popular (since 2006) because genetic selection of the pacific white shrimp was successfully performed that led to the effective growth rate, disease resistance and high survival rate in larval rearing. Moreover, the pacific white shrimp are easy to domesticate and being a tolerant species. While in the black tiger shrimp, the genetic information has been studied less than the pacific white shrimp (Wyban, 2007). Therefore, the pacific white shrimp has become the main cultured shrimp species instead of the black tiger shrimp (Figure 1.3 and 1.4).



Figure 1.3 The black tiger shrimp (*Penaeus monodon*) production during 2003-2011. (Source:www.oae.go.th/oae_report/export_import/export.php).



Figure 1.4 The pacific white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) production during 2006-2011. (Source:www.oae.go.th/oae_report/export_import/export.php).

1.2 Taxonomy of Penaeus monodon

Penaeus monodon, the giant tiger shrimp, is a penaeid shrimp species that are classified into the largest phylum in the animal kingdom, the Arthropoda. This group of animal is characterized by the presence of pair appendages and a protective cuticle or exoskeleton that covers the whole animal. The taxonomic definition of the black tiger shrimp, *P. monodon* is as follows (Bailey-Brook and Moss, 1992):

Phylum Arthropoda

Subphylum Crustacea Brünnich, 1772
Class Malacostraca Latreille, 1802
Subclass Eumalacostraca Grobben, 1892
Order Decapoda Latreille, 1802

Suborder Dendrobranchiata Bate, 1888
 Superfamily Penaeoidea Rafinesque, 1815
 Family Penaeidae Rafinesque, 1985
 Genus Penaeus Fabricius, 1798
 Species Penaeus monodon Fabricius, 1798

Scientific name: Penaeus monodon (Fabricius), 1798

Common name: Tiger prawn (Africa), Jumbo tiger prawn, Giant tiger prawn, Black tiger prawn, Blue tiger prawn, Leader prawn, Panda prawn (Australia), Jar-Pazun (Burma), Bangkear (Cambodia), Ghost prawn (Hong Kong), Jinga (India, Bombay region), Udang windu(Indonesia), Ushi-ebi (Japan), Kamba ndogo (Kenya), Kalri (Pakistan), Sugpo (Phillipines), Grass shrimp (Taiwan), Kung kula-dum (Thailand), Tim sa (Vietnam).

F.A.O. Names: Giant tiger prawn, Crevette giante tigre, Camaron tigre gigante.

1.3 Shrimp Diseases

Diseases are one of the major problems in shrimp aquaculture. Shrimp diseases can be classified into two groups, noninfectious and infectious (Lightner and Redman, 1998). The noninfectious diseases are nutritional imbalances, toxicants, environmental extremes, and genetic factors (Lightner, 1988; Johnson, 1995). Infectious diseases occur from various pathogen, e.g, fungi, bacteria, parasites, and virus. Virus and bacteria cause the most serious diseases in shrimp farming.

1.3.1 Viral diseases

Seven viral pathogens are discovered and studied in Thailand, e.g., white spot syndrome virus (WSSV), yellow-head virus (YHV), monodon baculovirus (MBV), Taura syndrome virus (TSV), hepatopancreatic parvovirus (HPV), infectious hypodermal and hematopoeitic virus (IHHNV), Laem Singh virus (LSNV).White spot syndrome virus (WSSV) and yellow-head virus (YHV) are two of the major viral pathogen of the shrimp which cause white spot syndrome and yellow head disease, respectively. These are the serious problems in shrimp mortality.

P. J. Walker and C. V. Mohan



Figture 1.5 History of the emergence of the major pathogens of farmed shrimp. GAV, gill-associated virus; IHHNV, infectious hypodermal and haematopoietic necrosis virus; IMNV, infectious myonecrosis virus; MBV, monodon baculovirus; MSGS, monodon slow growth syndrome; TSV, Taura syndrome virus; WSSV, white spot syndrome virus; YHV, yellow head virus (P.J. Walker and C.V. Mohan, 2009).

1.3.1.1 White spot syndrome virus (WSSV)

White spot syndrome virus (WSSV) causes high mortality in shrimp. This virus has the large circular double stranded DNA of ~292 to 305 kb, and is an enveloped rod-shaped particle with a single filamentous appendage-like tail at one end of the nucleocapsid (Vlak et al. 2004, Yang et al., 2001). Infection of WSSV in shrimp can cause 100% of cumulative mortality within 3-10 days (Chou et al., 1995, Flegel, 2006). This problem leads to loss of large economic in the shrimp culture industry. The obvious sign of WSSV infection is the various sizes of white spot that observed on the cuticle of the shrimp (Figure 1.6). The causative carrier was a new bacilliform virus (Takahashi et al., 1994). However, the disease can occur without the presence of white spots. Other signs of the WSSV infection in shrimp also include the body surface and and appendages turning to red or pink, loosing shell, lower food consumption and show lethargic behavior (Liu et al, 2009).

In 1992, WSSV was first reported in the Chinese province Fujian, from where it spread quickly (Flegel, 1997). In the same year WSSV spreaded quickly in Taiwan (Chen, 1995). In 1994, the outbreak of disease was extended in Japan, Korea, Thailand, India and Malaysia and in 1996 it had affected in East Asia and South Asia. Nowadays WSSV has spreaded to almost all shrimp farming of the world. The disease is dispersed by contamination of water, decomposing tissue or fecal matter, fluid from infected females and cannibalism. Direct transmission can happen among unrelated crustacean species. It is difficult to protect and inhibit the infection due to this virus is alive for long time in the environment (2 years in shrimp habitat). The major target tissues for replication are gills, stomach and body cuticular epithelium, hematopoietic tissues, lymphoid organ and antennal glands (Tan et al., 2001; Durand and Lightner, 2002; Escobedo-Bonilla et al., 2007). The WSSV infection can be detected by several diagnostic methods such as PCR, *in situ* hybridization, mini-array, observation of tissues subjected to staining, and immunological methods using specific antibodies to WSSV proteins (Okumura et al., 2004).



Figure 1.6 Gross signs of WSSV infection. White inclusions are found in the shrimp cuticle at the late stage of infection (Source: www.flickr.com).

1.3.1.2 Yellow Head Virus (YHV)

Yellow head disease (YHD) can occur in shrimp and prawn. Particularly, in *P. monodon* that is one of the two major species in shrimp culture. This disease is contagious and highly lethal in shrimp (Wongteerasupaya et al., 1995). In 1990, first report of YHV occurs in black tiger shrimp (*P. monodon*) farms in Thailand. This disease occurs in the juvenile to sub-adult stages of shrimp and causes 100% of mortality within 3-5 days from first apparent signs (Lightner, 1996). YHV can also experimentally or naturally infect in the other penaeid shrimp (Munro and Owens, 2007). The major target tissues for replication by this virus is the lymphoid organ (Kanobdee et al., 2002; Soowannayan et al., 2002). The onsets of YHD-infected shrimp have been observed consuming feed at high rate for each day. Feeding suddenly ceases and within 1 day, the moribund shrimp swim slowly near the surface of pond edges. After that the dorsal cephalothorax of YHV-infected shrimp occur the light yellow and in few hours, shrimp will die (Figure 1.7).

YHV was first conceived to be a baculovirus. But, it was later reported during characterization that its morphology differed from that of baculoviruses (Boonyaratpalin et al., 1993). YHV is rod-shaped. The viral genomes of YHV compose of single-stranded RNA (ssRNA) of positive sense with a helical nucleocapsid. YHV may occur as latent, asymptomatic infections in broodstock shrimp and may possibly transfer from these shrimp to their offspring in larval rearing facilities (Chantanachookin et al., 1993). The prognosis of YHV infection could be analyze by using immuno-histochemistry, the monoclonal antibody aggregated with a surface glycoprotein and the nucleocapsid protein of virus (Sánchez-Barajas et al., 2009). Moreover, pathology was determined by RT-PCR (Wongteerasupaya et al., 1997) or *in situ* hybridization (Wongteerasupaya et al., 1996; Tang et al., 1999).



Figure 1.7 Gross signs of yellow head infection in shrimp are shown on the left. Generally, infected shrimp show yellowish discoloration of the cephalothorax. Shrimp on right are normal (Chantanachookin et al., 1993).

1.3.2 Bacterial Disease

In Thailand, vibriosis is a major disease that affect in shrimp and prawn (Nash et al., 1992; Austin and Zhang, 2006). This bacterial causes high mortality in shrimp up to 100%, it could infect in many generations of shrimp, e.g., larvae, post-larvae, juveniles, sub-adults or adults (Lightner, 1983). High mortalities usually occur in post-larvae and young juvenile shrimp. In 1982, there is the first report about *Vibrio harveyi* that was discovered in a sandbar shark (*Carcharhinus plumbeus*) at the National Aquarium in Baltimore, USA (Grimes et al., 1984) and this bacteria is called *V. carchariae*. The research about pathogenicity of *Vibrio* infection in *P. monodon* were studied in Extracellular products (ECP) and live bacteria that caused virulence of *Vibrio*

(Liu et al., 1996). Characterization of V. harveyi, it is gram-negative bacteria. Consequently, cell wall consists of two membranes, e.g., outer membrane that composed of lipopolysaccharides and inner cytoplasmic membrane. Peptidoglycan layer is between outer and inner membrane. V. harveyi is a facultative anaerobe, therefore it has living by using either respiration oxygen or fermentation. V. harveyi is bioluminescent bacteria, the capacity of light synthesis depends on the amount of bacteria in substrate (i.e., sea water or special medium in lab). Oxygen needs for the synthesis of luminescence reaction (Showalter et al., 1990). Bioluminescent bacteria synthesize auto-inducer that is specific chemical. High concentrations of auto-inducer can induce luminescence reactions in bacteria but in lower concentrations, cells do not synthesize the light. V. harveyi can be found free-swimming in tropical marine waters, commensally in the gut microflora of marine animals, and as both a primary and opportunistic pathogen of marine animals (Austin and Zhang, 2006).

V. harveyi is one of the major disease in fish and invertebrates, including seabass, seahorses, sharks, lobster, and shrimp. Pathogenicity of *V. harveyi* depends on the number of bacteria cells. The symptoms of *V. harveyi*-infected shrimp are vasculitis, eye-lesions, gastro-enteritis, and luminous vibriosis. Luminous vibriosis causes high mortality in shrimp farm. *V. harveyi* gets into host by the mouth and then forms plaques. There are the reports, this bacteria is a pathogen in white gut disease and loose shell syndrome in *P. monodon* in

india (Jayasree et al., 2006). For contamination of this pathogen, it can spread through egg and larval tanks that is a big problem for shrimp farmer. In the past shrimp farming used antibiotic to control the bacterial disease and then occurred the problem of drug resistance (Karunasagar et al., 1994). Vibrio-selective (TCBS) or general marine agar plate was used for simple detection of vibrio infection in shrimp hemolymph. Moreover, the effect of copper concentration could decrease luminescence and toxin of *V. harveyi* (Nakayama et al., 2007) (Figture 1.8).



Figure 1.8 Vibriosis in shrimp aquaculture. Vibriosis usually causes high mortality in post larvae and young juveniles. Adult shrimp with vibiosis show reddening of the body with red to brown gills (Source: www.engormix.com).

1.4 The crustacean defense system

Invertebrate animals lack adaptive immune systems but they have been developed other biological systems of host defense that called innate immunity, the innate immune system consists of cellular and humoral immune responses. Cellular immune defense are phagocytosis, encapsulation, and formation of nudules. Humoral immune defense are agglutinins (e.g. lectins), coagulation system, antimicrobial peptides and prophenoloxidase activating system (melanin synthesis).

The circulatory system of crustacean involves in both cellular and humeral defenses. The hemocytes and plasma protein are weapons for first defense process by recognizing pathogens. Hemocytes have function in phagocytosis, cytotoxicity, cell-cell communication and melanization (proPO system) (Jiravanichpaisal et al., 2006). Moreover, there are many enzymes and proteins in hemolymph plasma, e.g., hemocyanin, antimicrobial peptide, proteinase inhibitors, phenoloxidase etc.

1.4.1 Blood cells in crustacean

In crustacean, hemocytes have been classified into tree types: semigranular, granular cell and hyaline. Each type of hemocyte cell has different function in immune system, e.g., phagocytosis, cytotoxicity, encapsulation, cell adhesion, degranulation, and haemolysis, (Johansson et al., 2000). In total hemocytes, semigranular is the most amounts of total hemocyte cells (75 % of total). Semigranular consists of small granulars that expose in the process of phagocytosis. Moreover, semigranular has important function in encapsulation and degranulation. Granular cell is 10-20 % of total hemocyte cells; it contains many the secretary large granulars. The important function of semi-granular and granular cell are storage of the important factors for activation of proPO system and the cytotoxic reaction (Smith et al., 1983). The hyaline plays important role in the phagocytosis and coagulation, smallest hemocytes do not have cytoplasmic granules (Söderhäll et al., 1986).

1.4.2 Pattern recognition protein

The innate immune system have been recognized the pathogenassociated molecular patterns (PAMPs) by using the pattern recognition receptors. PAMPs are on the surface of pathogens but not in the host (Medzhitov et al., 2002). For example of PAMPs are lipopolysaccharide (LPS) from gram-negative bacteria, peptidogycan (PGN) from gram-positive bacteria, glucan from fungi, double-stranded RNA from viruses, and the manan from yeast (Hoffmann et al., 1999; Kurata et al., 2006). Plasmatic protein and hemocyte were used for the procedure of recognition of invading pathogen (Medzhitov et al., 1997).

Microbial cell wall composes of carbohydrates. For agglutination reaction, lectin or heamagglutinin could bind with specific carbohydrates that presented on different cell surfaces. There are many reports about the β -1,3-glucan binding protein (BGBP) in many crustaceans, e.g., freshwater crayfish *P. leniusculus* (Duvic et al., 1990), brown shrimp *P. californiensis* (Vargas-Albores et al., 1996), chinese white shrimp *P. chinensis* (Du et al., 2007), pacific white shrimp *P. vannamei* (Vargas-Albores et al., 1997; Jiménez-Vega et al., 2002), and black tiger shrimp *P. monodon* (Sritunyalucksana et al., 2002). Even though BGBP has glucanase-like motif but it has not glucanase activity. BGBP could bind with glucan and then activates immune response (Muta, 1995; Seki et al., 1995). Lipopolysaccharide and β -1,3-glucan binding protein (LGBP) in *P. monodon* that is important factor for activation of the prophenoloxidase system (Amparyup et al., 2012).

1.4.3 Antimicrobial Peptides (AMPs)

In the innate immune system, Antimicrobial Peptides (AMPs) are important components. These are the part of first process in immune defense for against pathogens (Hancock et al., 2006; Brown and Hancock, 2006). For determination, generally AMPs have in vitro antimicrobial activity and then kill microorganism. Moreover, sometime they are modurator in immunity for preventing the host (Hancock and Diamond, 2000). Penaeid shrimps, There are many AMP sequences that reported in Genbank database. The major AMPs in are anti-lipopolysaccharide factors (ALFs), crustins, penaeid shrimps penaeidins that consist of various isoforms. AMPs are expressed in hemocytes and they localize to respond in bacterial infection (Muñoz et al., 2002). Different isoforms of shrimp AMPs have been studied that involved in activation by different pathogens. The major isoforms of each AMP family have been characterized the biological activities by using their synthetic peptides and recombinant proteins (Bachère et al., 2004; Zhao and Wang, 2008; Smith et al., 2008).

1.4.4 The prophenoloxidase (proPO) system

The innate immune system major in invertebrate is the prophenoloxidase activating or melanin synthesis (proPO system). First report in 1977, this system presents in insects and crustacean that responds to pathogens (Unestam and Soderhall, 1977). This defense system is turned into active form by activation of pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPS), e.g. lipopolysaccharides (LPS) or peptidoglycans from bacteria β -1,3-glucans from fungi that bind to specific recognition proteins from host and then activate serine proteinase cascade. The final result of this activation, prophenoloxidase (proPO) is converted to phenoloxidase (active form) (Johansson and Soderhall, 1985). Phenoloxidase (PO) is present as a proenzyme that called prophenoloxidase (proPO). PO performs catalization, they hydroxylate monophenols and oxidise odiphenols to quinones, then quinones are polymerized to melanin (Cerenius et al., 2004). In arthopods, activation of proPO required either one serine proteinase homolgue or more and non-catalytic proteinase (Sritunyalucksana et al., 2000). This system affects to induce encapsulation and nodule formation which caused first against to pathogen entering host (Ratcliffe et al., 1985; Gotz, 1986). The proPO mRNA in P. monodon is expressed in hemocyte (Sritunyalucksana et al., 1999). In crustacean, proPO system is in semigranular and granular hemocytes that is localized in vesicles (Liang et al., 1992) while in insects their localization are in either hemocytes or plasma. Proteins that were isolated and purified from

the insect *Bombyx mori* and the freshwater crayfish *Pacifastacus Zeniusculus*, involve in proPO-system (Soderhall et al., 1990; Soderhall. 1992).

There is the first report of proPO sequence was from crayfish in 1995 (Aspan et al., 1995). Amino acid sequence of proPO from P. monodon has highly similarity to proPO from crayfish (74%). Two proPO in P. monodon were identified (Amparyup et al., 2009) that are more similarity to other proPO in penaeid shrimp than proPO in other crustacean. In the other crustaceans and shrimp, proPO system has been examined recently by using in vivo gene knockdown. Even though, there are the reports in some insects, the proPO system is not important for immune defense against pathogen infection (Leclerc et al., 2006; Schnitger et al., 2007). In crayfish, the proPO gene was suppressed by using RNA interference (RNAi), the result suggested that proPO gene plays important role in proPO system of crayfish immunity (Liu et al., 2007). In addition, the silenced proPO in crayfish increased Aeromonas hydrophila in hemolymph and then reduces survival bacteria in infected crayfish (Liu et al., 2007). Moreover, in penaeid shrimp the proPO system is essentail for immune defense. In F. Chinensis, infection of V. anguillarum causes the up-regulation in proPO transcripts (Gao et al., 2009), while in L. vannamei, infection of WSSV causes the down-regulation in the both of proPO1 and proPO2 expression levels (Ai et al., 2008; Ai et al., 2009). In P. monodon, the roles of proPOs were first explained. Silencing of two proPOs (PmproPO1 and PmproPO2) and other clip-SPs (PmPPAE1,

*Pm*PPAE2, and *Pm*ClipSP1) increased the infection of *V. harveyi* and the mortality rate of shrimp after infection of bacteria *V. harveyi*. Moreover silencing of two proPOs and two PPAEs significantly reduced the total PO activity in hemolymph, while silencing of *Pm*ClipSP1 was not reduce the total PO activity. (Amparyup et al., 2009; Amparyup et al., 2010; Charoensapsri et al., 2011) (Figure 1.9).



Figure 1.9 The prophenoloxidase activating system in arthropods β -1,3-glucan from fungi, lipopolysaccharide from Gram-negative bacteria, and Peptidoglycan from Gram-positive bacteria are recognized by pattern-recognition proteins(PRPs) are β -1,3 glucan binding protein (BGBP), LPS and b-1,3 glucan binding protein (LGBP), and peptidoglycan binding protein (PGBP). After that serine proteinase cascade was

activated and then converted prophenoloxidase to phenoloxidase for melanin synthesis (Jiravanichpaisal., 2006).

1.4.5 The prophenoloxidase activating enzymes (PPAEs)

In arthropod, proPO cascade has serine proteinases (SPs) that called proPO activating enzyme (PPAE). In crayfish, PPAE that presents in granule hemocyte cells, is inactive form. When pathogens come into host, PPAE was secreted from hemocytes to plasma and changed to active form (Aspàn et al., 1991; Aspàn et al., 1995). In the silkworm *B. mori*, PPAE was in many tissues, e.g., salivary glands, hemocytes, integument but not in the mid gut or fat body (Satoh et al., 1999). In crayfish, PPAE is associated in proceeding both peroxinectin and proPO (Lin et al., 2007). In *P.monodon*, *Pm*PPAE1 and *Pm*PPAE2 were characterized for their role in proPO system. *Pm*PPAE1 is closely related to the PPAE in crustacean, whereas *Pm*PPAE2 is very similar to the PPAEs in insect (Wang et al., 2001; Charoensapsri et al., 2011).

1.4.6 Clip domain serine proteinases (Clip-SPs)

Clip domain serine proteinases (clip-SPs) in invertebrates have the function that involved in immune responses and embryonic development (Jiang and Kanost, 2000; Krem and Cera, 2002). The other functions of clip-SPs were also characterized and involved in the melanin synthesis by proPO system (Jiang et al., 2000; Jang et al., 2008; Charoensapsri et al., 2009). Clip-SPs consist of two parts, the clip domain at N-terminus and the serine proteinase domain at C-terminus. Serine proteinases domain contains three conserved

amino acid residues, Histidine, Aspartate, and Serine. Conservation of six cysteines in clip domain for forming three disulfide bonds that is similar to β -defensin in invertebrate and vertebrate (Wang et al., 2001; Ganz, 2004) but when analysis of these structures by x-ray crystallography that are different (Piao et al., 2005). First call of clip domain is Iwanaga et al. (1998) because the disulfide bridges are formed that look like a paper clip. Clip domain and SP domain (catalytic domain) were cleaved for activation site but the two domains still linked by a disulfide bond after activation (Jiang et al., 2000) (Figure 1.10).

First identification of clip domain serine proteinase has been reported from horseshoe crab, *Tachypleus tridentatus* which has function in coagulation system (Muta et al., 1990). Proteolytic cascade of clotting system in horseshoe crab is activated by pathogen cell wall (Kawabata et al., 1996). In *D. melanogaster*, the clip-domain SPs was called snake and easter that controls the development of embryo. Activation system was named Toll signaling parthway. The *Drosophila* Toll pathway is important immune system in post-embryonic state but understanding in this system was not clear. Five SP were characterized that involved in Toll signaling pathway. Normally four of SPs are activated by fungi that associated in Toll signaling pathway while another one responded to gram positive bacteria (Kambris et al., 2006). In arthropod, there are many studies about serine proteinase cascade in proPO activating system. The serine proteinase in *B. mori* (Satoh et al., 1999), *H. diomphalia* (Kim et al., 2002), and *P. leneusculus* (Wang et al., 2001) are named prophenoloxidase activating enzyme (PPAE). Serine proteinase in *M. Sexta* (Gupta et al., 2005) *and D. Malanogaster* (Tang et al., 2006) are named prophenolxidase activating proteinase (PAP) and melanization proteinase (MP) respectively. Hemolymp proteinase 14 (HP14) from *M. Sexta* is some SPs that auto-activated when microbial call wall invaded into host (Gorman et al., 2007).



Figure 1.10 Structure of clip-domain proteinases. The proteinases consist of a clip domain and a proteinase domain typical of the chymotrypsin family. Two domains were linked by a disulfide bond. This form is inactive form. Specific proteolysis at N-terminus of proteinase domain occurs for activation of proenzyme but after activation, two domains still attach by a disulfide bond (Jiang et al., 2000).
1.4.7 clip domain serine proteinase homologues (Clip-SPHs)

Clip domain serine proteinase homologues (Clip-SPHs) lack proteolytic activity due to the replacement of the active site serine residue by glycine. Even though, SPH has not proteolytic activity but it acts in other biological function in immune system, e.g., as an immune molecule for cell adhesion (Huang et al., 2000; Lin et al., 2006). Generally in many organisms, SPH acts as SP cofactor in the proPO activation system, e.g., H. Diomphalia, M. Sexta, and Tenebrio molitor (Lin et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2008) but for proPO activation in B. moli, PPAE does not require SPH (Satoh et al., 1999). The first report of SPH is in 1990 that involved in stabilization of muscle attachment in embryo from D. Malanogaster. This SPH was named masquerade (Mas) (Murugasu-Oei et al., 1995). SPHs need the proteolytic activation similar to SP. In crayfish, SPH in hemocyte was cleaved for activation reaction such as pattern recognition, granulocyte adhesion and opsonizaton but not involved in phophenoloxidase activation (Lee et al., 2001). In P.monodon, silencing of *Pm*MasSPH1 and *Pm*MasSPH2 significantly decreased the total PO activity in shrimp hemolymph. This result suggested that the two SPHs are involved in the proPO system (Amparyup et al., unpublished data).

1.4.8 Proteinase inhibitor

Proteinase inhibitors are important factors in the immune system for regulation of functional of proteinases. Proteinase inhibitors regulate some proteinase cascades, e.g., α -macroglobulin is antiprotease that acts as inhibitor

in clotting system (Vargas-Albores et al., 1996; Armstrong et al., 1999), serine proteinase inhibitors in the Serpin and Kazal families (Kanost et al., 2001; Kanost et al., 2001; De Gregorio et al., 2002; De Gregorio et al., 2002). Like clotting system, in prophenoloxidase system has serine proteinase inhibitors for regulation cascade (Kanost et al., 1996). For instance, α -macrogrobulin and pacifastin could inhibit proPO activation in crayfish (Aspàn et al., 1990). Moreover, in *M. sexta*, serpin-6 could inhibit proPO-activating proteinase-3 (PAP-3) (Wang et al., 2004). In proPO activating system, host cells are protected by proteinase inhibitors from damaging of toxical product in this system. Serpin is proteinase inhibitor that consists of reactive site loop that interacts the active site of a proteinase and then foms the complex of serpinproteinase (Stone et al., 1997). In F. chinensis shrimp, serpin is highly expressed when challenged with *Stephylococcus aureus* or *Vibrio anguillarum*, and WSSV (Liu et al., 2009). The Kazal is one type of serine proteinase inhibitors that found in many shrimp, e.g., P. monodon, P. chinensis, P. vannamei etc.(Jarasrassamee et al., 2005; Jiménez-Vega et al., 2005; Kong et al., 2009). The Kazal-type SPIPm2 could inhibit subtilisin that shown it acts as defend element against pathogenic proteinases from bacteria (Somprasong et al., 2006). In crayfish, α -Macroglobulin and pacifastin could inhibit PPO activation system (Aspàn et al., 1990).

1.5 RNA interference (RNAi)

RNA interference (RNAi) is the immune defense in eukaryotic organism. When eukaryotic cells were infected by virus (e.g., RSV, poliovirus, HPV, HIV-1 etc.), the double stranded RNA (dsRNA) could protect them. After that sequence-specific was induced for prevention of gene expression (Bagasra et al., 2004). First step, RNAaseIII-like enzyme, e.g., Dicer in D. malanogaster (Elbashir et al., 2001; Agrawal et al., 2003; Bernstein et al., 2003) attached to dsRNA. After dsRNA was cleaved into short interfering RNA (siRNA) by this enzyme (Hammond et al., 2000). The siRNA will be assembled with exo-, endo-nucleases, helicase, RecA and other protein for forming RNAi-induced silencing complex (RISC). The target mRNA is binded and cleaved by the RISC at the region complement to siRNA. Therefore, mRNA is degraded leading to suppressing of gene expression. The first data of RNAi was reported in plant (Matzke et al., 1989). The dsRNA silenced gene in Caenorhabditis elegans (Fire et al., 1998). Many organism have been successes in silencing of gene, e.g., Planaria (Sánchez Alvarado et al., 1999), Zebrafish (Wargelius et al., 1999), Drosophila (Misquitta et al., 1999), and plants (Jensen et al., 2004). In crustacean, RNAi technique was used as the tool for studying of functional immune in crayfish (Liu et al., 2007) and P. monodon (Charoensapsri et al. 2009).

1.6 Previous studies

A full-length cDNA of *Pm*ClipSP2 was analyzed for its role in shrimp immune system. The *Pm*ClipSP2 consists of a signal peptide, the clip domain at the N-terminus and the serine proteinase domain at the C-terminus. Moreover, the previous study showed that transcripts of *Pm*ClipSP2 is up-regulated in hemocytes at 3 hr after a parthogenic bacterial *Vibrio harveyi* infection using real time PCR analysis (Amparyup et al., unpublished data). These results indicated that *Pm*ClipSP2 is likely involved in shrimp immune responses.

1.7 Objectives

The objective of this thesis is to characterize the function of PmClipSP2 in shrimp immunity. RNA interference (RNAi) technique was used as a tool for characterization the role of PmClipSP2 in shrimp proPO and defense systems. The recombinant protein of PmClipSP2 was expressed in the *E. coli* system and the function of rPmClipSP2 were analyzed. This study investigates the role of a clip domain serine proteinase in the shrimp immune responses that will lead to understanding of shrimp immunity.

CHAPTER II

MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Equipments and Chemicals

2.1.1 Equipments

-20 °C Freezer (Whirlpool), -80 °C Freezer (ThermoForma)

Costar[®] 96-well plate (Corning Incorporation)

Amicon Ultra-4 concentrators (Millipore)

Automatic micropipette: P10, P20, P100, P200, and P1000 (Gilson

Medical Electrical S.A.)

Balance: Satorius 1702 (Scientific Promotion Co.)

Gel documentation (SYNGENE)

Gene Pulser (Bio-RAD)

Incubator (Memmert)

Innova 4080 incubator shaker (New Brunswick Scientific)

Insulin syringes U 100 (Becton, Dickinson and Company)

LABO Autoclave (SANYO)

Laminar Airflow Biological Safety Cabinets (NuAire, Inc.)

Microcentrifuge tubes 0.5 ml and 1.5 ml (Bio-RAD Laboratories)

Minicentrifuge (Costar, USA)

Nipro disposable syringes (Nissho)

Orbital shaker SO3 (Stuart Scientific, Great Britain)

PCR Mastercycler (Eppendorf AG, Germany)

PCR thin wall microcentrifuge tubes 0.2 ml (Axygen Scientific, USA)

PCR workstation Model # P-036 (Scientific Co., USA)

PD-10 column (GE Healthcare)

pH meter Model # SA720 (Orion)

Pipette tips 10, 20, 100 and 1000 µl (Axygen Scientific, USA)

Power supply, Power PAC 3000 (Bio-RAD Laboratories, USA)

Spectrophotometer: Spectronic 2000 (Bausch & Lomb)

Spectrophotometer DU 650 (Beckman, USA)

Touch mixer Model # 232 (Fisher Scientific)

TCBS (thiosulfate-citrate-bile-sucrose) (Becton, Dickinson)

Sterring hot plate (Fisher Scientific)

Trans-Blot® SD (Bio-RAD Laboratories)

Ultra Sonicator (SONICS Vibracell)

Vertical electrophoresis system (Hoefer[™] miniVE)

Water bath (Memmert)

2.1.2 Chemicals, Reagents and Biological substance

100 mM dATP, dCTP, dGTP, and dTTP (Fermentas)

2-Mercaptoethanol, C₂H₆OS (Fluka)

5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-b-D-galactopyranoside (X-Gal) (Fermentas)

5-bromo-4-chloro-indolyl phosphate (BCIP) (Fermentas)

Absolute methanol, CH3OH (Scharlau)

Acrylamide (Plus one)

Agarose (Sekem)

Alkaline phosphatase-conjugated rabbit anti-mouse IgG (Jackson

ImmunoResearch Laboratories, Inc.)

Ammonium persulfate, $(NH_4)_2S_2O_8$ (USB)

Amplicillin (BioBasic)

Anti-His antiserum (GE Healthcare)

Bacto agar (Difco)

Bacto tryptone (Scharlau)

Bacto yeast extract (Scharlau)

Boric acid, BH₃O₃ (MERCK)

Bovine serum albumin (Fluka)

Bromophenol blue (MERCK)

Calcium chloride (CaCl₂) (MERCK)

Chloramphenicol (Sigma)

Coomassie brilliant blue G-250 (Fluka)

Coomassie brilliant blue R-250 (Sigma)

Diethyl pyrocarbonate (DEPC), C₆H₁₀O₅ (Sigma)

Dithiothreitol (Pharmacia)

Ethidium bromide (Sigma)

Ethylene diamine tetraacetic acid disodium salt dehydrate (EDTA)

Formaldehyde, CH₂O (BDH)

Formamide deionized (Sigma)

GeneRulerTM 100bp DNA ladder & GeneRulerTM 1kb DNA ladder

(Fermentas)

Glacial acetic acid, CH₃COOH (J.T. Baker)

Glucose, C₆H₁₂O₆ (Ajax chemicals)

Glycerol, C₃H₈O₃ (Scharlau)

Glycine, NH₂CH₂COOH (Scharlau)

Hydrochloric acid (HCl) (MERCK)

Imidazole (Fluka)

Isopropanol, C₃H₇OH (MERCK)

Isopropyl-β-D-thiogalactoside (IPTG), C₉H₁₈O₅S (USBiological)

Laminarin from Laminaria (Sigma)

LPS of *E. coli* serotype 0111:B4 (Sigma)

Magnesium chloride (MgCl₂) (MERCK)

Methanol, CH₃OH (MERCK)

N, N, N', N'-Tetramethylethylenediamine (TEMED) (BDH)

N, N', methylenebisacrylamide (Fluka)

Ni Sepharose 6 Fast Flow (GE Healthcare)

Nitroblue tetrazolium (NBT) (Fermentas)

Paraformaldehyde (Sigma)

pET28b(+) vector (Novagen)

Phenol, saturated (MERCK)

Prestained protein molecular weight marker (Fermentas)

RNA markers (Promega)

Skim milk powder (Mission)

Sodium acetate, CH₃COONa (Carlo Erba)

Sodium cacodylate trihydrate (CAC), (CH3)2AsO2Na · 3H2O, (Sigma)

Sodium chloride, NaCl (BDH)

Sodium dihydrogen orthophosphate, NaH₂PO₄.H₂0 (Carlo Erba)

Sodium dodecyl sulfate, C₁₂H₂₅O₄SNa (Sigma)

Sodium hydroxide, NaOH (Eka Nobel)

Triethanolamine (Unilab)

Tris-(hydroxy methyl)-aminomethane, NH₂C(CH2OH)₃ (USB)

Tri reagent (Molecular Research Center

Tryptic soy broth (Difco)

Urea (Fluka, Switzerland)

2.1.3 Enzymes and Kits

ImProm-IITM Reverse Transcription system kit (Promega)

Mini Quick Spin RNA Columns (Roche Applied Science)

NucleoSpin[®] Extract II Kits (MACHEREY-NAGEL)

QIAprep[®] Miniprep kits (QIAGEN)

pGEM[®]-T Easy Vector Systems (Promega)

T & A Cloning vector Kit (RBC Bioscience)

T7 RiboMAX^(TM) Express RNAi System (Promega)

Taq DNA polymerase (Fermentus)

Advantage[®] 2 Polymerase Mix (Clontech)

PciI (Biolabs)

XhoI (Biolabs)

RNase A (Sigma)

RQ1 RNase-free DNase (Promega)

T7 RNA polymerase (Roche)

T4 DNA ligase

Trypsin (Sigma)

2.1.4 Microorganisms

Escherichia coli strain Rosetta (DE3)

Escherichia coli strain JM109

Vibrio harveyi 639

2.1.5 Software

BlastX (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/blast/Blast.cgi)

Clustal X (Thompson, 1997)

GENETYX (Software Development Inc.)

NetNglyc software (http://www.cbs.dtu.dk/services/NetNGlyc)

PHYLIP (Felsenstein, 1993)

SECentral (Scientific & Educational Software)

SignalP (http://www.cbs.dtu.dk/services/SignalP/)

SMART

(http://smart.embl-heidelberg.de/smart/set_mode.cgi?GENOMIC=1)

2.2 Sequence analysis

Nucleotide and amino acid sequence data were analyzed by sequence analysis tools such as GENETYX program, BlastX program, SMART program, ClustalW program, PHYLIP program, and TREEVIEW program. The GENETYX software program (Software Development Inc.) was used to edit and translate the full length cDNA sequence. The BlastX program (Altschul et al., 1997) from the GenBank (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov) was used to analyze the sequence to compare with database. The SMART program was used to investigate domains and putative motifs. The ClustalW program was used to align the related sequences that were searched from GenBank. The PHYLIP program (Felsenstein, 1993) was used to analyze phylogenetics. The TREEVIEW program (http://taxonomy.zoology.-gla.ac.uk/rod.html) was used to illustrate the phylogenetic trees.

Table 2.1 Nucleotide sequences of the primers used

Primer	Sequence (5'-3')	Purpose
PmClipSP2-F	5'GGACATGTCCGGATGTCACCGAGACGAATG3'	Recombinant Protein
PmClipSP2-R	5'GCCTCGAGCTAATGATGATGATGATGATGATGGGGGACAGCACCCCATGGCT3'	Recombinant Protein
SP2T7-F	5'GGATCCTAATACGACTCACTATAGGGGCGTTGGTCTTCACTGCTCTC3'	RNAi
SP2T7-R	5'GGATCCTAATACGACTCACTATAGGCAGAACTGCCTTCCAAGGATAG3'	RNAi
ClipSP2-F	5'GGCGTTGGTCTTCACTGCTCTC3'	RNAi
ClipSP2-R	5'CAGAACTGCCTTCCAAGGATAG3'	RNAi
GFPT7-F	5'TAATACGACTCACTATAGGATGGTGAGCAAGGGCGAGGA3'	RNAi
GFPT7-R	5'TAATACGACTCACTATAGGTTACTTGTACAGCTCGTCCA3'	RNAi
GFP-F	5'ATGGTGAGCAAGGGCGAGGA3'	RNAi
GFP-R	5'TTACTTGTACAGCTCGTCCA3'	RNAi
EF1a-F	5'GGTGCTGGACAAGCTGAAGGC3'	RT-PCR
EF1a-R	5'CGTTCCGGTGATCATGTTCTTGATG3'	RT-PCR

2.3 Preparation of dsRNA

For preparation of dsRNA, gene specific primers (named ClipSP2-F and ClipSP2-R) (Table2.1) were used to amplify *Pm*ClipSP2 (342 bp) gene and then PCR products were purified by using Nucleospin extraction kit. After that the sense strand template and the anti-sense strand template were synthesized by SP2T7-F/ClipSP2-R primers and SP2T7-R/ClipSP2-F primers, respectively (Table2.1). T7 RiboMAX Express (Promega) was used to generate single stranded RNAs. Double stranded RNAs were synthesized by mixture and annealing of single strand RNAs. The exogenous gene (the GFP gene) for a negative control was amplified by GFP specific-primer pairs using the pEGFP-1 vector as template. For the sense strand template and the anti-sense strand template of GFP gene were synthesized by using GFPT7-F/GFP-R and GFP-F/GFPT7-R, respectively (Table2.1). PCR products were analyzed by 1.2% agarose gel electrophoresis and stored at -80 °C for further *in vivo* experiments.

2.4 Shrimp preparation

Selection of shrimp (*P. monodon*) for experiment was performed by selection from materially local farm. When shrimp were shipped onto the laboratory, shrimp were kept in seawater tanks least 7 days before proceeding in experiment.

2.5 Injection of dsRNA into shrimp

For gene knockdown experiments, shrimp (~3 g) were injected twice with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA (2.5 μ g dsRNA per 1 g shrimp). The dsRNA were dissolved in 25 ml of injection buffer (150 mM NaCl). Shrimp was injected at the third segment of ventral by 0.5 ml of syringes. For the control groups, GFP dsRNA and 150 mM NaCl were injected into the shrimp. At 24 h after the second injection, hemolymph were collected from shrimp.

2.6 Extraction of total RNA and synthesis of cDNA

The total RNA was extracted from hemolymph by using TRI REAGENT[®] (Molecular Research Center, USA). The process was described in the protocol. The purity of RNA was analyzed by 1.2% agarose gel electrophoresis and then measured the concentration at 260 nm by spectrophotometer. The first strand cDNA was synthesized from total RNA by using ImProm-IITM Reverse Transcriptase System kit (Promega, USA) and then stored at -80 °C.

2.7 Analysis of gene expression in silenced shrimp by semiquantitative RT-PCR

Semi-quantitative RT-PCR technique was used to determine the efficiency of PmClipSP2 dsRNA for knockdown of PmClipSP2 transcript levels by using gene specific primers of ClipSP2-F and ClipSP2-R (Table 2.1). Shrimp (~3 g) were injected twice with 7.5 µg of PmClipSP2 dsRNA. For the control groups, GFP dsRNA and 150 mM NaCl were injected into the shrimp. At 24 h after the second injection, the hemolymph were collected from each group of shrimp (2 shrimps/group), and then extracted the total RNA from hemolymph for synthesis of the first strand cDNA. The first strand cDNA was analyzed by RT-PCR technique. Elongation factor-1 α gene (EF-1 α) was used as internal control by using EF1 α -F and EF1 α -R primers (Table 2.1). The PCR products were analyzed by 1.2% agarose gel electrophoresis.

2.8 The specificity of gene knockdown by semi-quantitative RT-PCR

RNAi silencing specificity by *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA was analyzed by semi-quantitative RT-PCR using gene-specific primers for the other clip-domain serine proteinases of *P. monodon* including genes of clip-SPs (*Pm*PPAE1; FJ595215, *Pm*PPAE2; FJ620685, and *Pm*ClipSP2; FJ620687) and clip-SPHs (*Pm*MasSPH1; DQ455050, *Pm*MasSPH2; FJ620686 and *Pm*MasSPH3; FJ620689). GFP dsRNA and NaCl were used as control. The PCR products were analyzed by 1.2% agarose gel electrophoresis.

2.9 PO activity in hemolymph of silenced shrimp

Determination of PO activity in hemolymph of silenced shrimp, shrimp were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA (2.5 μ g dsRNA per 1 g shrimp). One day later, shrimp were again injected. GFP dsRNA and 150 mM NaCl were used as control. At 24 h post injection, hemolymph was collected from silenced shrimp. After that 65 µl of L-dopa (3 mg/ml in water) was added into hemolymph (2 mg total protein of hemolymph) and adjusted final volumn (500 µl) by 10 mM Tris–HCl pH 8.0 and then incubated for 30 min at room temperature. After finished time of incubation, each mixture was added with 500 µl of 10% (v/v) acetic acid for stop reaction. PO activity was measured at 490 nm by spectrophotometer. For the following of enzyme reaction, dopachrome or o-quinone (substate oxidation) was measured the absorbance. The experiment was repeated three times. PO activity was reported as ΔA_{490} /mg total protein/min. Distilled water was used as control for measurement.

2.10 Cumulative mortality assay of the *Pm*ClipSP2 silenced shrimp after injection with *Vibrio harveyi*

To study cumulative mortality assay of *Pm*ClipSP2 silenced shrimp survival post the pathogenic bacteria *V. harveyi* infection, shrimps (~ 4 g) were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA (2.5 μ g dsRNA per 1 g shrimp). GFP dsRNA and 150 mM NaCl were used as control groups. At 24 h after the first injection, shrimp were again injected with either *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA or GFP dsRNA solution that was contained with 2 x10⁵ CFUs of *V. harveyi* in 25 ml of final volumn. The record of cumulative mortality was showed for 5 day post injection. The experiment was repeated three times.

2.11 Bacterial cell counts in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp

For bacterial cell counts in the hemolymph experiment, shrimps (~ 4 g) were injected twice with either *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA (2.5 μ g dsRNA per 1 g shrimp) or GFP dsRNA (control group). After second injection, shrimp were again injected with 2 x10⁵ CFUs of *V. harveyi* in 25 ml of final volumn. At 6 h after injection, hemolymph were collected. The total plate count was used to determine the amount of bacterial cells in hemolymph. The process of this technique was dilution of each hemolymph sample serially. After that the serial dilution of each sample was dropped (10 μ l) and spotted onto LB-agar plate. Finally LB-agar plates were incubated at 30 °C for 24 h. The measurement of viable bacterial numbers were detected by following colony-forming unit (CFUs).

2.12 Lethal effect of LPS and β-1,3-glucan on the *Pm*ClipSP2 silenced shrimp

To study the effect of LPS and β -1,3-glucan in the *Pm*ClipSP2 silenced shrimp, shrimp (~4 g) were injected with either *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA or microbial cell wall (LPS and β -1,3-glucan). This experiment, shrimps were divided into 6 groups. Group 1, shrimp were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA. Group 2, shrimp were injected with LPS. Group 3, shrimp were injected with β -1,3-glucan. Group 4, shrimp were injected with both *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA and LPS. Group 5, shrimp were injected with both *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA and β -1,3-glucan. Group 6, shrimp were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA, β -1,3-glucan and LPS. The mortality was recorded for 5 days post injection. The experiment was repeated three times.

2.13 Hemocytes counts in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp

For total hemocyte counts in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp, shrimp were injected twice with either *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA or GFP dsRNA (control). At the same time, the other groups of shrimp were injected twice with dsRNA, and at 24 h after second injection, shrimp were again injected with LPS (10 μ g LPS/ 1 g of shrimp) and incubated 1 h. Hemolymph were collected and analyzed, then the number of hemocytes were determined by light microscope.

2.14 Construction of plasmid for expression of recombinant *Pm*ClipSP2 Protein

2.14.1 Amplification of the mature *Pm*ClipSP2 gene

DNA fragments of the mature *Pm*ClipSP2 gene from *P. monodon* were amplified by using gene specific primers (named *Pm*ClipSP2-F and *Pm*ClipSP2-R) (Table 2.1). The amplification reactions were 25 μ l/reaction that were consisted of 1x PCR buffer, 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 0.2 mM each dNTP, 1 μ M each primer, 1 μ l cDNA sample and 1 units Advantage 2 *Taq* DNA polymerase (Clontech). After that following thermal cycle conditions were: pre-denaturing at 94 °C for 10 min, 30 cycles of denaturing step 94 °C for 30 seconds, annealing step 55 $^{\circ}$ C 30 seconds, extension step 72 $^{\circ}$ C for 30 seconds, and the final extension was carried out 72 $^{\circ}$ C for 10 min.

2.14.2 Agarose gel electrophoresis

Agarose gel electrophoresis was used to separate and analyze DNA. PCR products were determined by using 1.2% (w/v) agarose gel electrophoresis. Solid agarose was dissolved in 1x TBE (89 mM Tris-HCl, 8.9 mM boric acid and 2.5 mM EDTA, pH 8.0), and then boiled the solution by microwave oven. After solution cool down at 55-60 °C, then the gel was poured into the tray. Plastic comb was placed into fluid to form sample wells in the agarose. PCR products were mixed with 6X loading dye and then loaded into each well. The standard DNA marker was GeneRulerTM 100 bp or 1 kb DNA Ladder plus (Fermentas). Electrophoresis was performed at 150 mV 30 min. The 2.5 μ g/ml of ethidium bromide (EtBr) solution was used to stain gel for 1.5 min and then destained in water for 15 min. DNA fragments were detected by the UV transilluminator and photographed.

2.14.3 Purification of PCR product from agarose gel

The expected PCR bands were cutted from the gel. PCR products were purified by NucleoSpin[®] Extract II Kits (MACHEREY-NAGEL). The process was described in the protocol. First, gel fragment was cutted and added with 700 μ l of NT buffer and then incubated at 60 °C until gel completely dissolved. The solution was filled into NucleoSpin[®] column and then centrifuged at 13,000x g for 1 min. After that the supernatant was removed, then column was washed by using 600 μ l of NT3 buffer and centrifuged at 13,000 x g for 1 min. After that the column was centrifuged again to remove ethanol from NT3 buffer. Finally, DNA was eluted by using the ultrapure water. Eluted product was stored at -20 °C

2.14.4 Construction of *Pm*ClipSP2-T&A vector

After PCR products were amplified with specific primers of *Pm*ClipSP2 gene (Table 2.1) and then used the NucleoSpin[®] Extract II Kits (MACHEREY-NAGEL) to purify PCR product. After that the purified PCR was ligated into T&A cloning vector (RBC Bioscience). The ligation products were transformed into *E. coli* strain JM109. The positive colonies were confirmed by colony PCR and then digested by *PciI/XhoI*. The plasmid was extracted by using QIAprep[®] Miniprep kits (QIAGEN) and then sequenced at Macrogen Inc (Korea).



Figure 2.1 pGEM[®]-T easy vector map (A) and multiple cloning site sequences (B) (Promega)

2.15 Recombinant protein expression, purification and antibody production

After amplification of *Pm*ClipSP2 gene, this gene was contained 5' flanking *PciI/XhoI* restriction enzyme sites and 3' flanking hexa-histidine tag fused in-frame. *Pci*I and *Xho*I were used to digest purified PCR product and ligated into (PciI /XhoI sites) the pET28b(+) expression vector and then transformed into E.coli JM109. The positive clones were confirmed by The selected recombinant plasmid (pET28bnucleotide sequencing. PmClipSP2) was transformed into E.coli Rosetta (DE3) pLysS cells. The transformed E. coli was grown in LB medium that was contained with kanamycin. 1 mM IPTG was used for induction of expression, and then harvested the cultured cells at 0, 2, 4, and 6 hr. Induction of *E.coli* cells were detected by 12.5% SDS-PAGE gel and the coomassie brilliant blue for staining of the gels. After that E.coli cells were sonicated by sonicator and then harvested recombinant *Pm*ClipSP2 protein (r*Pm*ClipSP2). The r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein was purified by using Ni-NTA affinity chromatography column. The purified rPmClipSP2 was used to synthesize antibodies at Biomedical Technology Research Unit, Chiang Mai University, Thailand.



Figure 2.2 pET28b(+) vector map

2.16 Analysis of *Pm*ClipSP2 protein in hemolymph of shrimp by using Western blot

Shrimp was collected hemolymph from the segment of ventral by 0.5 ml of syringes and then kept in an anticoagulant solution. After that hemolymph was centrifuged at 800 x g at 4 °C for 10 min and then separated the supernatant (plasma solution) from the pellets (hemocyte cells). Hemocyte cells were homogenized with CAC buffer (0.1 M CaCl₂, 10 mM sodium

cacodylate, pH 6.5), and then broke cells by centrifugation at 25,000 x g at 4 °C for 20 min. Finally, the hemocyte lysate supernatant (HLS) was harvested in the supernatant. For analysis by using Western blot, 12.5% SDS-PAGE gel was used to analyze by loading of 20 µg of HLS and 100 µg of plasma protein and then electro-blotted onto nitrocellulose membrane. After that 5% of non-fat dry milk in Tris-buffered saline (TBS) and 0.05% Tween 20 was used to block membranes overnight. After washing, PmClipSP2 protein was determined by using 15 ml of a 1:500 dilution of the rabbit polyclonal anti-mPmClipSP2 antisera (primary antibody) in TBS, then membrane was incubated and washed. After that 15 ml of a 1:10,000 dilution of the anti-rabbit alkaline phosphatase conjugated antibodies (secondary antibody) in TBS was added and incubated. After washing, protein-alkaline phosphatase antibody complex was determined 5-Bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl Phosphate/Nitroblue by using Tetrazolium (BCIP/NBT) as substrate.

2.17 Binding assay of r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein

Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) was performed to determine functional r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein. First, either lipopolysaccaride (LPS) or β -1,3 glucan (2 µg/well) was coated onto each well of 96-well microtiter plates (Costar) and incubated at 37°C for 24 h. After that plate was fixed by incubation at 60°C for 2 h and then added 5% bovine serum albumin for blocking non-specific binding sites at 4°C for 3 h and then washed by Tris-buffered saline (TBS) three times. After washing, r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein was varied the concentration (12.5 - 200 μ g/ml/well), and then incubated onto each well at 4°C for 3 h. After washing, the bound protein was immunochemically detected. 100 μ l of a 1:10000 dilution of the rabbit polyclonal anti-m*Pm*ClipSP2 antisera (primary antibody) in TBS was added and incubated at 37°C for 3 h, washed and then incubated for 3 h with 100 μ l of a 1:5,000 dilution of the anti-rabbit alkaline phosphatase conjugated antibodies (secondary antibody) in TBS and washed. Finally, 50 μ l of *p*-nitrophenyl phosphate in the diethanolamine buffer (1.0 mg/ml) was added and incubated at 37°C for 30 min and then stopped the reaction by using 100 μ l of 0.4 M NaOH. The alkaline phosphatase antibody-protein complex was detected by measurement at 405 nm with micro spectrophotometer reader plate.

2.18 PO Activation Assay of the rPmClipSP2 Protein

Hemolymph were collected from normal shrimp. The r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein (20 μ M) and activator (LPS or β -1,3-glucan) were added into hemolymph (250 μ g total protein). The mixtures were incubated for 15 min at room temperature and then added L-DOPA (3 mg/ml) in each reaction. After that the each mixture was incubated for 30 min at room temperature and the reactions were stopped by using 10% (v/v) acetic acid. PO activity was determined at 490 nm. The experiment was repeated three times. PO activity was reported as ΔA_{490} /mg total protein/min. Bradford assay kit (Bio-Rad) was used in Protein concentration measurement.

2.19 Measurement of Proteinase Activity

To determine proteinase activity of recombinant *Pm*ClipSP2 protein (*rPm*ClipSP2), hemolymph from normal shrimp were collected. After that hemolymph were incubated with *rPm*ClipSP2 protein and LPS. N-Benzoyl-Phe-Val-Arg-p-nitroanilide-hydrochloride (B-7632) was used as substate and the enzymatic activity was detected at 405 nm. The experiment was repeated three times.

2.20 Activation of PO activity in hemolymph of knockdown shrimp

To examine the involvement of β -1,3-glucan and LPS in the activation of *Pm*ClipSP2 in the shrimp proPO system. Shrimp were injected twice with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA (2.5 µg dsRNA per 1 g shrimp) and then collected hemolymph from the knockdown shrimp at 24 h after the second injection. Then, the total protein in hemolymph was incubated with trypsin (exogenous proteinase that directly activates the proPO to PO), β -1,3-glucan or LPS. GFP dsRNA or 150 mM NaCl was used as control. PO activity levels were detected by using L-DOPA as the substrate and measured at 490 nm. The experiment was repeated three times. PO activity was reported as ΔA_{490} /mg total protein/min.

CHAPTER III RESULTS

3.1 Sequence analysis of the *Pm*ClipSP2 from *Penaeus monodon*

Four clip domain serine proteinases (Clip-SPs) were identified from *Penaeus monodon* EST database (http://pmonodon.biotec.or.th) (Tassanakajon et al., 2006). They are prophenoloxidase activating enzyme 1 (*Pm*PPAE1), prophenoloxidase activating enzyme 2 (*Pm*PPAE2), clip domain serine proteinase 1 (*Pm*ClipSP1) and clip domain serine proteinase 2 (*Pm*ClipSP2). In this research, we selected *Pm*ClipSP2 for further characterization. The complete cDNA sequence of *Pm*ClipSP2 (FJ620687) was obtained from the previous research (Amparyup et al., 2009b). The full-length sequence of *Pm*ClipSP2 cDNA is composed of 1,317 bp, containing an ORF encoding a polypeptide of 369 amino acid residues. The molecular mass of the mature protein is 40.18 kDa with the isoelectric point (pI) of 5.14.

Using the SMART program analysis, the six conserved cysteines of the clip domain at N-terminal region and the three conserved catalytic sites (His151, Asp216 and Ser314) of a serine proteinase domain at C-terminal region were annotated as being present in the mature protein of *Pm*ClipSP2 (Figure 3.1). The domain organization of *Pm*ClipSP2 is shown in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1 Predicted organization of *Pm*ClipSP2 protein. Signal sequence (SS), clip domain and SP domain are show as diamond, hexagon and rectangle respectively. The arrows point the putative activation cleavage sites. The typically disulfide linkages are indicated by solid lines and the additional disulfide bond in SP domain is indicated by a dot line. The catalytic triad (H, D and S) are presented in the SP domain.

3.2 Sequence comparison of *Pm*ClipSP2

Sequence analysis by BlastX revealed that the deduced amino acid sequence of *Pm*ClipSP2 was similar to a Clip domain serine proteinase 1 (*Pm*ClipSP1) (FJ620688) (74% sequence similarity), the prophenoloxidase activating enzyme I (*Pm*PPAE1) (HQ008365) (62%), the prophenoloxidase activating enzyme II (*Pm*PPAE2) (HQ008366) (60%), the prophenoloxidase activating factor I (*Hd*PPAE1) (BAA34642) from *Holotrichia diomphalia* (54%), the melanization protease I (*Dm*MP1) (NP_649450) from *Drosophila melanogaster* (52%) and the prophenoloxidase activating proteinase I (*Ms*PAP1) (AY789465) from *Manduca sexta* (51%) (Table 3.1).

Clip-SPs	Closest species	% similarity	Accession
PmClipSP1	Penaeus monodon	74%	FJ620688
PmPPAE1	Penaeus monodon	62%	HQ008365
PmPPAE2	Penaeus monodon	60%	HQ008366
HdPPAF1	Holotrichia diomphalia	54%	BAA34642
DmMP1	Drosophila melanogaster	52%	NP_649450
MsPAP1	Manduca sexta	51%	AY789465

Table 3.1 The BLASTX results and percentages of similarity of *Pm*ClipSP2

 sequence to other clip-SPs in GenBank database.

Multiple sequence alignment of the deduced amino acid sequence of *Pm*ClipSP2 with those of other clip-SPs in arthropods revealed the six conserved clip domain cysteines at the N-terminus. Moreover, the eight conserved cysteine residues in the SP domain that participate in the formation of four disulfide bonds were found in *Pm*ClipSP1, *Pm*PPAE1, *Pm*PPAE2, *Ms*PAP1, *Hd*PPAF-I, *Dm*MP1 and *PI*PPAE (Figure 3.2).

PmClipSP2 PmClipSP1 PmPPAE2 HdPPAFI DmMP1 MsPAP1 PmPPAE1 PlPPAE	MNKQRPSTSPVALVFTALLLFAHGAAS MNIKRGCVAWLVPAVLLVVAQQVTS MHYRVPTISCAAVTLLVLUTSGGAT MEOMHFF-IDWFFMLNLVSIKAQAG MEOHFFFTUWMLLMGTSSTYAQ MRNHIVEIDFEVYWTCVFSQ
PmClipSP2 PmClipSP1 PmPPAE2 HdPPAFI DmMP1 MsPAP1 PmPPAE1 PIPPAE	Clip domain Clip domain Clip domain Clip domain Clip domain CGTGCHRDECTLITDCPKIL CGADCVRSOCISIRECPALL CGADCVRSOCISIRECPALL CRIPNCENARCVPINNCKILY CRIPNCENARCVPINNCKILY CRIPNCENARCVPINNCKILY CRIPNCENARCVPINNCKILY CRIPNCENARCVPINNCKILY SGGQALGQGGGVSSAFQQIPWLSQLSRDQQNLLIPNLPKTPSGGAQNRFFLLGTGKPTVPFQQCVTPRFFRGHCRYLQHCIQPE PS-AQTLGQGHNINNQLSWFNDVVSGTNNNEITLKGLPRLPLRQAQNTFFQLGVGQPTVPFQQCVTPRFFRGHCRYLQHCIQPE Clip domain
PmClipSP2 PmClipSP1 PmPPAE2 HdPPAFI DmMP1 MsPAP1 PmPPAE1 PlPPAE	14 DLIKNPTLDSIGELOAATCFINKROFWCCPAPVTEPPKVIKESLIPPNCGIVGDVR KLIQDPTRINIRKLODATCYVRNREPMVCCPSITTTETFTIPTKSLIPPNCGHSAHLNR ALFLSPNAGDKHRAQQLICGEGRRLKVCCGSSNVIPTERPIDVTPTSNPGGNG
PmClipSP2 PmClipSP1 PmPPAE2 HdPPAFI DmMP1 MsPAP1 PmPPAE1 PlPPAE	VVGGEDAPI DAYPWKAVLGYRIGGLPEIHFECGGSVINER YIMTAAHCVNANII NERELE AVIRLGENDLSTEMDOTNTSNSSRFC IVGGEVAPLDAYPWKAVLGYRKGLAAIEFLCGGSVINER YVITAAHCVDPGTLGTRREVVRLGENDLTTEDCESTNSGSVFC IFGGEATGVGEFPWAVLGYNSGSLDWECGGALINDR YVITAAHCGPDFLFGSILTAIRLGEYDFSKSKOCNSAADFC ILNGDDTVFEFPWALIGYNSS-NFEQFACGSLINNR YVITAAHCGARVLRVVG-ALNKVRLGENTATDPDCYGAVRVCV VVGGNETIKREFPWALIETKPG-NVKGHCGGSLINNR YVITAAHCVSAIPSDW-EITGVRLGENDASTNPDTTVGKNGRRDC IYGGUTILDEFPWALLGYLTRT-GSTTYQCGGVINQRYVITAAHCVSFDRNTITVRLGEYDFSKSDGVDDVC IVGGKDADPCEWPWAALMRDGASSYCGGVLITDSHILTAAHCVDGFDRNTITVRLGEYTFDLAD IVGGKPADPREWPWVAALLRQGSTQYCGGVLITNOHVLTAAHCVRGFDQTTTTIIRLGEYDFKQTS
PmClipSP2 PmClipSP1 PmPPAE2 HdPPAFI DmMP1 MsPAP1 PmPPAE1 PlPPAE	APPVODEDEEVIEHESYDNRILFS - DJIALIRLSKPINELTSAGFIOPVOLEPADLSLSAEARSOGAIVAGWGVIEKG-IOSDRLO APPVODEDEEVIEHESYDNRILFS - DJIALIRLSKPINELTSAGFIOPVOLEPADLSLSAEARSOGAIVAGWGVIEKG-IOSDRLO APPVODEEALEIIGHESYNTRVRFS - DJIALIRLSKPINE QESAGFVLEVOLEPSNESPRIALGNKSAIAAGWGFIETG-SASNKIK LPEVODETEEOVVLHESENKRAPES - DJIALIRLSKRULNAGVHPICLEPAAGLNVGSFLNGRDAIVIGWGHIERG-INTOVLO PDKPIDLGIETIOHEOVVDGSKORVHDIALIRLSKRUCETNYIRPVCLEOPSNESSINGROAIVVGSWGRIETG-OYSTIKO NEEVVDYFVEERIEHEOVPGSSOROLNDIALIRLSKRUV SDEILPVCLETLASOHNNIFLGRKVVVAGWGRIEIN-FTSNIKL DEPONIFIEAAYENSGYSDNNKNRKDDIALVRLTERAOVTYYVKPICLEAHNNERLETGNDVFVAGWGKILSG-KSSEIKU - TGHVDFKVADIRMRSVDTITYVNDIAIIKLQGSTNFNVDIWFVCLEGDESYEGRIGTVTGWGTIYYGGFVSSTLO - TGADTEGULKIKEHEANDTTYVNDIAIITLSKSTEFNADIWFICLEDGDETYVDRQGTVVGWGTIYYGGFVSSVLM
PmClipSP2 PmClipSP1 PmPPAE2 HdPPAFI DmMP1 MsPAP1 PmPPAE1 PlPPAE	HLILPFVENKECNERYRGN-LWAEQICMGGEAG-KDSRRGDSGGPLIMKAGSEREVSMOIGIVSYGPISCGOKGFPGVYISVSHY HVKLPLVDSTECSOVKGS-TVSEQLCAGGNAG-EDSCGGDSGGPLVI-AGTFGPPYQQIGIVSYGPVSGQOGVPGIYISVSSY KVSLPFVDLGICKRIHAGETLVNEOVCFGGRAG-ODSCNGDSGGPLFINAVPGTILGIVSKG-GACGSPGVPAIYIDVASY KLAVFVHAEQCAKTFGAASVRVRSSQLCAGGEKA-KDSCGGDSGGPLLAENANQOFFLEGLVSFG-ATCGTEGNPGIYIKVGKY KAELDTVPISECNORVATORRTVIIKOMCAGGVEA-VDSCRGDSGGPLLEDYSNGNSNYYIAGVSYGFTPGGLKGHPGVYTRVEAY KLGMPIFDKSDCASKVRNLGAELTDKQICAGGVFA-KDICGCDSGGPLLEDYSNGNSNYYIAGVSYGFTPGGLKGHPGVYTRVEAY EVIVPIWINKACDDAYEQNIIDKQLCAGATDGGKDSCQGDSGGPLLDOGSEN-RHAVVGVVSWG-INCAEFGNPGVYTRVSKY EVSIPIWINADCDAAYGQDIIDKQLCAGDKAGGKDSCQGDSGGPLM2QOGGAN-RHAVVGVSWG-INCAEAASPGVYTRISKY
PmClipSP2 PmClipSP1 PmPPAE2 HdPPAFI DmMP1 MsPAP1 PmPPAE1 PlPPAE	RSWVEETLRP 369 RTWIECNLKP 366 RGWIVONLKP 371 REWIEGNIRP 365 LIWIENNVRA 390 SDWILSTLRSTNV 383 VEWIKNNAV 463 TEWIRANQ 468

Figure 3.2 Multiple alignment of amino acid sequence of *Penaeus monodon Pm*ClipSP2 with other arthropods clip serine proteinases. The amino acid sequence of *P. monodon* Clip SP2 (*Pm*ClipSP2, FJ620687) was aligned with those of *Penaeus monodon* Clip SP1 (*Pm*ClipSP1, FJ620688), PPAE1 (*Pm*PPAE1, FJ595215) and PPAE2 (*Pm*PPAE2, FJ620685); *Holotrichia diomphalia* PPAF-I (*Hd*PPAF-I, BAA34642; *Drosophila melanogaster* MP1 (*Dm*MP1, NP_649450); *Manduca sexta* PAP1 (*Ms*PAP1, CAL25132) and *Pacifascatus leniusculus* PPAE (*PI*PPAE, CAB63112). Red line show clip domain part. Purple line show serine proteinase domain part. Blue colour show conserve cysteine. There are six conserved cysteines in the clip domain forming three disulfide bonds.

3.3 Phylogenetic analysis

To examine the relationship of the *Pm*ClipSP2 protein to clip-SP proteins in other arthropods, the NJ distance based method was used for the construction of phylogenetic tree by comparison of the amino acid sequences of the SP domain (Figure 3.3). NJ analysis categorized clip-SPs and clip-SPHs in arthropods into two groups: clip-SPs and clip-SPHs. The clip-SPs group can be categorized into four subgroups: The first subgroup is the insect PPAEs (*Bm*PPAE, *Hd*PPAFI, *Ms*PAP1, *Ms*PAP2, *Ms*PAP3) and the insect clip-SPs (*Ag*SP14D, *Ag*SP14D2, *Dm*MP1, *Dm*SP7, *Dm*SPE, *Dm*Ea, *Bm*proBAEEase, and *Tm*44kDa). The second subgroup consists of horseshoe crab clip-SPs (*Tt*CB and *Tt*PCE) and crustacean PPAEs (*Pm*PPAE1 and *PI*PPA). The third subgroup contains *Dm*Snk (*Drosophila melanogaster* snake) and *Tm*41 (*Tenebrio molitor* 41 kDa zymogen) and the final subgroup is the shrimp clip-SP (*Hd*PPAFII).



Figure 3.3 Bootstrapped unrooted neighbour-joining tree of the serine proteinase domain of clip-SPs and clip-SPHs from arthropods: *Penaeus monodon* clip-SP2 (*Pm*ClipSP2; ACP19561), clip-SP1 (*Pm*ClipSP1; ACP19562), PPAE1 (*Pm*PAE1; ACP19558), PPAE2 (*Pm*PAE2; ACP19559), Mas-like SPH1 (*Pm*MasSPH1; ABE03741), Mas-like SPH2 (*Pm*MasSPH2; ACP19560), Mas-like SPH3 (*Pm*MasSPH3; ACP19563), Mas-like protein (*Pm*CSPH; AY600627); *Penaeus chinensis* SPH (*Fc*SPH1; DQ318859); *Pacifastacus leniusculus* PPA (*Pl*PPA; CAB63112), Mas-like protein (*Pl*Mas; Y11145), SPH1 (*Pl*SPH1; AY861652), SPH2a (*Pl*SPH2a; EU552456); *Callinectes sapidus* PPAF (*Cs*PPAF; AY555734); *Anopheles gambiae* serine protease 14D (*Ag*SP14D; FJ653845), serine protease 14D2 (*Ag*Sp14D2; AF117749); *Drosophila melanogaster* melanization protease 1

(*Dm*MP1; NM_141193), Spätzle-Processing enzyme (*Dm*SPE; NM_142911), snake (*Dm*Snk; NM_079614), easter (*Dm*Ea; NM_079638), serine protease 7 (*Dm*SP7; NM_141477); *Bombyx mori* PPAE (*Bm*PPAE; NM_001043367), SP zymogen (*Bm*proBAEEase; NM_001043379); *Holotrichia diomphalia* PPAFI (*Hd*PPAFI; AB013088), PPAFII (*Hd*PPAFII; AJ400903), PPAFIII (*Hd*PPAFII; AB079666); *Manduca sexta* PAPI (*Ms*PAP1; AY789465), PAP2 (*Ms*PAP2; AY077643), (*Ms*PAP3; AY188445), SPH1 (*Ms*SPH1; AF518767), SPH2 (*Ms*SPH2; AF518768); *Tenebrio molitor* PPAF (*Tm*PPAF; AJ400904), Mas-like SPH (*Tm*MasSPH; AB084067), 41 kDa zymogen (*Tm*41kDa; AB363979), 44 kDa zymogen (*Tm*44kDa; AB363980); *Tachypleus tridentatus* proclotting enzyme (*Tt*PCE; M58366) and coagulation factor B (*Tt*CFB; D14701). Bootstrap values indicate the percentage of times that the particular node occurred in 1000 trees generated by bootstrapping the original deduced protein sequences.

3.4 Silencing of the *Pm***ClipSP2 gene transcript by RNAi** (**RNA interference**)

To study the potential role of *Pm*ClipSP2 in shrimp immunity, double stranded RNA (dsRNA) interposed RNA interference (RNAi) was used to supress the *Pm*ClipSP2 mRNA in *P.monodon*. Knockdown efficiency of *Pm*ClipSP2 transcripts was determined at the mRNA level using semi-quantitative RT-PCR technique. The *Pm*ClipSP2 knockdown shrimp was assayed for the enzymatic activity of phenoloxidase, the bacterial count, the total hemocyte number and the cumulative mortality.

3.4.1 Preparation of dsRNA

The DNA fragment of *Pm*ClipSP2 (342 bp) was amplified from the recombinant plasmid that contained the full length *Pm*ClipSP2 cDNA with

a pair of the gene-specific amplification primers (named ClipSP2-F and ClipSP2-R). For dsRNA synthesis, primers contain the T7 promoter recognition sites that flanked the 5'end. The sense strand template and the antisense strand template were synthesized by SP2T7-F/ClipSP2-R primers and SP2T7-R/ClipSP2-F primers, respectively. The exogenous gene for a negative control, the GFP gene was amplified by GFP specific-primer pairs using the pEGFP-1 vector as template. For the sense strand template and the anti-sense strand template of GFP gene were synthesized by using GFPT7-F/GFP-R and GFP-F/GFPT7-R, respectively. The expected 342 bp PCR product was gel-purified and was used to synthesize the dsRNA with a T7 RNA polymerase using a kit for T7 RiboMAXTM Express Large Scale RNA Production Systems. The ssRNAs of sense and antisense strands of PmClipSP2 and GFP were synthesized and their concentrations were observed before annealing step (Figure 3.4). After the purification of DNase-treated dsRNA, an agarose gel of PmClipSP2 and GFP dsRNAs revealed a major band of PmClipSP2 and GFP dsRNAs (Figure 3.5).



Figure 3.4 PCR products of *Pm*ClipSP2 (342 bp): Picture on the left, lane 1 is *Pm*ClipSP2 sense strand and lane 2 is *Pm*ClipSP2 antisense strand templates. PCR products of GFP (740 bp): picture on the right, lane 1 is GFP sense strand and lane 2 is GFP antisense strand templates. Products were analyzed by 1.2 % agarose gelelctrophoresis. Lane M is GeneRulerTM 100 bp DNA ladder.



M PmClipSP2 GFP

Figure 3.5 Analysis of double strand RNA of *Pm*ClipSP2 and GFP genes: lane 1 is *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA and lane 2 is GFP dsRNA. Products were analyzed by 1.2 % agarose gelelctrophoresis. Lane M is GeneRulerTM 100 bp DNA ladder (Fermentas).

3.4.2 Gene silencing of *Pm*ClipSP2

To evaluate the knockdown efficiency of *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA, shrimp (~3 g) were injected twice with 7.5 μ g of *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA. For the control groups, GFP dsRNA and 150 mM NaCl were injected into the shrimp. At 24 h after the second injection, the hemolymph were collected from each group of shrimp (2 shrimps/group), and analyzed by RT-PCR technique. For internal control, Elongation factor-1 α gene (EF-1 α) was used to detect the number of cDNA template and amplification capability between samples. The results


showed that the expression of *Pm*ClipSP2 gene was supressed by *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA but not in control groups (GFP dsRNA and NaCl) (Figure 3.6).

Figure 3.6 Suppression of *Pm*ClipSP2 gene. Lanes 1 and 2 were shrimp that injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA, lanes 3 and 4 were shrimp that injected with GFP dsRNA and lanes 5 and 6 were shrimp that injected with NaCl. Elongation factor-1 α gene (EF-1 α) was used as internal control. Two individuals were used per group.

To determine silencing efficiency of *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA, suppression of the *Pm*ClipSP2 mRNA was followed for a period of 6 days. The result showed that *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA could silence *Pm*ClipSP2 gene up to 6 days after second injection (Figure 3.7).



Figure 3.7 Silencing efficiency of *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA determined at 2 and 6 days post injection: lane1 and 2 are the groups that were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA

and NaCl at day two. Lane 3 and 4 are the groups that were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA and NaCl at day six.

RNAi silencing specificity by *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA was further corroborated by RT-PCR using gene-specific primers for the other clip-domain serine proteinases of *P. monodon* including genes of clip-SPs (*Pm*PPAE1; FJ595215, *Pm*PPAE2; FJ620685, and *Pm*ClipSP2; FJ620687) and clip-SPHs (*Pm*MasSPH1; DQ455050, *Pm*MasSPH2; FJ620686 and *Pm*MasSPH3; FJ620689). The results indicated that injection of *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA did not suppress the transcriptional level of the other clip-SPs and clip-SPHs in *P. monodon* suggesting the specificity of *Pm*ClipSP2 RNAi knockdown (Figure 3.8).



Figure 3.8 Gene-specific silencing of *Pm*ClipSP2 transcript levels in *P. monodon* hemocytes. The effect of *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA on the transcription levels of *Pm*ClipSP2, and other shrimp clip-SPs (*Pm*PPAE1, *Pm*PPAE2 and *Pm*ClipSP1) and clip-SPHs (*Pm*MasSPH1, *Pm*MasSPH2 and *Pm*MasSPH3) in *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA, GFP dsRNA or NaCl injected shrimp was determined by RT-PCR. Specific primers were used to amplify and each lane represents cDNA from an individual shrimp.

3.4.3 Hemolymph PO activity of *Pm*ClipSP2 silencing shrimp

The PO activity of the *Pm*ClipSP2 silencing shrimp was detected. Shrimp hemolymph were collected at 24 hr after the second dsRNA injection and the PO activity was determined using L-DOPA as substrate. The PO activity was measured at 490 nm. PO activity was reported as ΔA_{490} /mg total protein/min against control samples. The experiments were repeated three times. The results indicated that the PO activity in the *Pm*ClipSP2 silencing shrimp was decreased 39% when compared with both GFP dsRNA and NaCl (control groups). This suggested that *Pm*ClipSP2 was involved in the regulation of the proPO system in shrimp (Figure 3.9).



Figure 3.9 Total PO activity in shrimp hemolymph injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA, GFP dsRNA and NaCl. PO activity was determined at 24 hr after the second dsRNA injection and recorded as ΔA_{490} /mg total protein/min. Experiments were repeated three times and the data is shown as the mean ± standard deviation. Means with the same lower case letters (above each bar) are not significantly different at the p < 0.05 level.

3.4.4 Cumulative mortality assay of the *Pm*ClipSP2 knockdown shrimp after *V.harveyi* infection

To study the essential role of *Pm*ClipSP2 gene in shrimp survival post injection with the pathogenic bacteria *V. harveyi*, shrimp (~4 g) were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA and 2 $\times 10^5$ CFUs of *V. harveyi*. After the bacterial challenge, the mortality was recorded for 5 days post infection. The

*Pm*ClipSP2 knockdown shrimp had 100% cumulative mortality within 24 h. For the control groups, shrimp that injected with GFP dsRNA and NaCl solution had 20% and 10% cumulative mortality, respectively (Figure 3.10).



Figure 3.10 Cumulative mortality of *Pm*ClipSP2 knockdown shrimp challenged with *Vibrio harveyi* (2 x 10^5 CFUs). Control groups were injected with either NaCl or GFP dsRNA. Shrimp mortality was recorded for 5 days. The cumulative mortality (%) in each experimental group (8–10 shrimp/group) is presented as the mean \pm standard deviation, and is derived from triplicate independent experiments.

3.4.5 Bacterial count analysis in the hemolymph of *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp

Function of *Pm*ClipSP2 in antibacterial defense was validated using RNAi and bacterial challenge approaches. Shrimp was silenced by *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA and then was injected with *V. harveyi*. The total plate count was used to determine the number of bacterial cells in shrimp hemolymph. The results showed that the number of bacteria was markedly increased in *Pm*ClipSP2

knockdown shrimp but not in control groups with GFP dsRNA injection (Figure 3.11). After total plate count analysis, bacterial colonies (5 clones) were randomly selected for PCR amplification using 16S rDNA primers and subjected to DNA sequencing analysis. After Blast analysis, the results indicate that 16S rDNA sequences of the five bacterial colonies were highly similar to the DNA sequence of *V. harveyi*.



Figure 3.11 The number bacterial count in the hemolymph of *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp. Shrimp were injected with either *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA or GFP dsRNA (control) following *V. harveyi* injection. Shrimp hemolymph were collected to perform the total plate count. The data is shown as the mean \pm standard deviation. Means with the same lower case letters (above each bar) are not significantly different at the p < 0.05 level.

Interestingly, we found that knockdown of the *Pm*ClipSP2 gene followed by injection with LPS, resulted in shrimp death within 3-24 h. On the other hand, when the clip-SPs (*Pm*PPAE1, *Pm*PPAE2, and *Pm*ClipSP1)

families or other genes in proPO activating system from *P. monodon* were suppressed and then injected with LPS, shrimp did not die. These results suggest that *Pm*ClipSP2 might be important in neutralization of the effect of LPS on shrimp survival.

3.4.6 Lethal effect of LPS and β -1,3-glucan on the *Pm*ClipSP2 silenced shrimp

To further investigate the effect of LPS and β -1,3-glucan in the *Pm*ClipSP2 silenced shrimp, shrimp (~4 g) were injected with either *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA or microbial cell wall (LPS and β -1,3-glucan). The experiments were divided into 6 groups. Group 1, shrimp were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA. Group 2, shrimp were injected with LPS. Group 3, shrimp were injected with β -1,3-glucan. Group 4, shrimp were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA and LPS. Group 5, shrimp were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA and LPS. Group 6, shrimp were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA, β -1,3-glucan. Group 6, shrimp were injected with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA, β -1,3-glucan and LPS. The mortality was recorded for 5 days post injection. The results showed that injection of only *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA or microbial cell wall had no effect on shrimp mortality. While mortality rate of *Pm*ClipSP2 silenced shrimp that were injected with β -1,3-glucan or LPS or both β -1,3-glucan and LPS were 40%, 90% and 100%, respectively (Figure 3.12).



Figure 3.12 Cumulative mortality of shrimp after injection with *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA or microbial cell wall (LPS or β -1,3-glucan) or both. Shrimp mortality was recorded for 5 days. The cumulative mortality (%) in each experimental group (8–10 shrimp/group) is presented as the mean \pm standard deviation, and is derived from triplicate independent experiments.

3.4.7 Total hemocytes count analysis in PmClipSP2-silenced shrimp

From previous result, *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp died from injection with LPS. Therefore, to further investigate the cause of death, we determined the total hemocytes in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp.

For total hemocyte counts in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp, shrimp were twice injected with either *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA or GFP dsRNA (control). At 24 h after second injection, shrimp hemolymph were collected and analyzed. At the same time, the other groups of shrimp that twice injected with dsRNA were again injected with LPS (10 μ g LPS/1 g of shrimp). The result showed that the number of hemocytes in *Pm*ClipSP2 silenced shrimp with no LPS injection were not different from the control (Figure 3.13A) but in the *Pm*ClipSP2 silenced group that injected with LPS, the number of hemocytes in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp were significantly decreased when compare with the control (Figure 3.13B).



Figure 3.13 Total hemocytes counts in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp. Shrimp were divided into two groups: silenced shrimp with no LPS injection (A) and silenced shrimp injected with LPS (B). The numbers of hemocytes were determined by light

microscope. The data is shown as the mean \pm standard deviation. Means with the same lower case letters (above each bar) are not significantly different at the p < 0.05 level.

3.5 Recombinant expression of a Clip domain serine proteinase 2 of (*Pm*ClipSP2) *Penaeus monodon* in the *E. coli* system

To characterize the function of *Pm*ClipSP2, a mature protein of *Pm*ClipSP2 gene was cloned and expressed in *E. coli* expression system using pET-28b(+) as an expression vector.

3.5.1 Amplification of a mature protein of the *Pm*ClipSP2

DNA fragments encoding a mature protein (m*Pm*ClipSP2) with hexa His-tag sequences at the C-terminus were amplified by using primers *Pci*ISP2-F and *Xho*ISP2-R. After amplification, a single band of the protein was observed on agarose gel electrophoresis. The size of m*Pm*ClipSP2 was approximately 1,032 bp (Figure 3.14). The amplified product was cloned and sequenced.



Figure 3.14 Amplification of a mature protein of the PmClipSP2 gene and PCR product was analyzed by 1.2% agarose gel electrophoresis. Lane M is GeneRulerTM 100 bp DNA ladder.

3.5.2 Construction of the recombinant plasmid pET-28b(+)-SP2

After DNA sequence was analyzed, the mature PmClipSP2 gene was sub-cloned into an expression plasmid pET-28b(+) at the PciI and XhoI sites fused with six His encoded nucleotides at the C terminus. After that the recombinant plasmid pET-28b(+)-SP2 was transformed into *E. coli* JM109. The recombinant plasmid was extracted and confirmed by restriction enzyme (*Pci*I and *Xh*oI) digestion. The recombinant plasmid screening was detected by agarose gel electrophoresis (Figure 3.15).



Figure 3.15 Screening and detection of the recombinant plasmid. The mature *Pm*ClipSP2 (m*Pm*ClipSP2) in pET28b(+) was digested with *Pci*I and *Xho*I (Lane 1) and analyzed by 1.2% agarose gel electrophoresis. Lane M is a GeneRulerTM 100 bp DNA ladder marker.

3.5.3 Expression of the recombinant *Pm*ClipSP2 protein

After the corrected clone was selected, *E. coli* Rosetta (DE3) pLysS cells were used to transform the plasmid for protein expression. After that at 37 °C, the single colony of transformed cells were grown in LB medium that were contained with kanamycin until they grew approximately an OD_{600} of 0.6. For induction of expression, 1 mM IPTG was used for this condition and then harvested the cultured cells at 0, 2, 4, and 6 hr after IPTG addition. The induction was detected by using 12.5% SDS-PAGE gel and the Coomassie brilliant blue for staining of the gels. The protein was determined after 2 h of

IPTG induction and evenly increased following induction period (Figure 3.16A). The recombinant protein was expressed the highest at 6 hr after induction. The 12.5 % SDS-PAGE was used to analyze both the supernatant and pellet fractions. The results showed that the protein with an expected molecular mass of 38.4 kDa was only expressed in the insoluble fraction (Figure 3.16B). Therefore, this condition was applied for a large-scale expression of the recombinant m*Pm*ClipSP2.



Figure 3.16 Recombinant protein expression of *Pm*ClipSP2 (r*Pm*ClipSP2). The r*Pm*ClipSP2 was expressed after IPTG induction at 0, 2, 4 and 6 hr, respectively (A). Fractional analysis of the expressed protein showed that the protein was mainly expressed in inclusion body (B). Lane M is PageRulerTM prestrained protein ladder (Fermentus).

3.6 Purification of the recombinant proteins

The recombinant PmClipSP2 protein (rPmClipSP2) was purified from inclusion bodies by using Ni-NTA affinity chromatography. Dialysis step was used to refold the purified protein by removing urea. The purity of the recombinant protein was determined by using 12.5% SDS-PAGE gel (Figure 3.17A). Determination of rPmClipSP2 protein was analyzed by western blot using anti-His-tag antibody. The result showed a major protein band, which corresponded to PmClipSP2 with the predicted molecular mass of 38.4 kDa (Figure 3.17B).



Figure 3.17 Purification of r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein by using Ni-NTA affinity chromatography analyzed onto 12.5 % SDS-PAGE gel (A) and western blot analysis using anti-His-tag antibody (B). The arrowhead indicates the expected r*Pm*ClipSP2 that was \sim 38.4 kDa. Lane M is PageRulerTM prestrained protein ladder (Fermentus).

To determine endogenous PmClipSP2 expression in hemocytes of shrimp, hemolymph were collected from normal shrimp and then kept in anticoagulant solution. Twenty µg of hemocyte lysate (HLS) and 100 µg of cell-free plasma proteins were loaded into 12.5% SDS-PAGE gel and then transferred into nitrocellulose membrane. The rabbit polyclonal antimPmClipSP2 antisera was used as primary antibody. The rPmClipSP2 protein was used as control. The result showed one band of protein, which correlated to the predicted molecular mass of the rPmClipSP2 protein (38.4 kDa). The protein was determined in hemocytes but not in the cell-free plasma (Figure 3.18).



Figure 3.18 Western blot analysis of hemocyte proteins or hemocyte lysate (HLS), cell-free plasma proteins and r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein (control): Lane 1 is r*Pm*ClipSP2 (1 μ g), lane 2 is cell-free plasma proteins (100 μ g), and lane 3 is HLS (20 μ g). The arrowhead indicates a protein corresponded to a predicted r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein (38.4 kDa). The protein were analyzed by 12.5% SDS-PAGE and transferred to nitrocellulose membrane and detected by using anti-His-tag antibody. Lane M is PageRulerTM prestrained protein ladder (Fermentus).

3.7 Functional characterization of the recombinant *Pm*ClipSP2

The purified r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein was assayed for the biological activity such as the binding activity, activation of PO activity, and proteinase activity.

3.7.1 Binding activity assay of rPmClipSP2 protein

Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) was performed to examine the binding of rPmClipSP2 to β -1,3glucan or LPS. We coated β -1,3-glucan or LPS and then added various concentration of rPmClipSP2 protein into each well of a microtiter plate. The bounded rPmClipSP2 was detected by using the anti-mPmClipSP2 antibody. The result showed that the rPmClipSP2 could bind to β -1,3-glucan and LPS. The apparent dissociation constant (*K*d) of the rPmClipSP2 to β -1,3-glucan and LPS were 1.5 x 10⁻⁶ and 3.06 x 10⁻⁶, respectively (Figure 3.19). The dissociation constant (*K*d) was calculated by using saturation curve fitting according to the one-site binding model. The result supported that rPmClipSP2 was a pathogen receptor proteins (PRPs) that could bind specifically to both β -1,3glucan and LPS.



Figure 3.19 Binding assay of the *rPm*ClipSP2 protein to the two microbial cell wall components, laminarin (β -1,3-glucan) and LPS. The result show the quantitative binding of *rPm*ClipSP2 (0 to 10 μ M) to immobilized LPS or beta-1,3-glucan, as detected by ELISA. Data are shown as the mean + 1 SD of three individual experiments. The data were curve fitted using a single-site binding model with $R^2 = 0.92$ for laminarin ($Kd = 1.5 \pm 0.17 \times 10^{-6}$) and $R^2 = 0.96$ for LPS ($Kd = 3.06 \pm 0.87 \times 10^{-6}$).

3.7.2 Activation of PO by rPmClipSP2 protein

To study PO activation by the r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein, hemolymph from normal shrimp were incubated with r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein and activator (LPS or β -1,3-glucan). L-dopa (L-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine) was used as substrate. After that PO activity was detected at A₄₉₀ nm. The results showed that adding of r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein and LPS or β -1,3-glucan could significantly increased the total PO activity. The result supported that r*Pm*ClipSP2 could activate proPO system in the presence of LPS or β -1,3-glucan (Figure 3.20A and 3.20B).







Figure 3.20 Activation of PO by *rPm*ClipSP2 protein. The *rPm*ClipSP2 protein and activator (LPS or β -1,3-glucan) were added into normal shrimp hemolymph. (A) and

(B) showed activation of PO by adding LPS and β -1,3-glucan,respectively. L-dopa was used as substrate. PO activity was reported as Δ_{A490}/mg total protein/min. The data are shown as the mean ± 1 SD (error bars) and are derived from three independently replicated experiments. Means with a different lower case letter (above each bar) are significantly different at the *p* < 0.05 level.

3.7.3 Proteinase activity assay

Proteinase activity of the recombinant *Pm*ClipSP2 protein (r*Pm*ClipSP2) was determined. Hemolymph from normal shrimp were collected and then incubated with r*Pm*ClipSP2 and LPS. Finally N-Benzoyl-Phe-Val-Arg-p-nitroanilide-hydrochloride (B-7632) was used as substrate. The enzymatic activity was detected at A_{405} nm. The results showed that adding r*Pm*ClipSP2 to the reaction mixture could increase proteinase activity while adding r*Pm*ClipSP1 (control) did not affect the proteinase activity (Figture 3.21).



Figure 3.21 Proteinase activity assay of the r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein. Hemolymph were incubated with r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein and LPS. The r*Pm*ClipSP1 protein was used as control. N-Benzoyl-Phe-Val-Arg-p-nitroanilide-hydrochloride (B-7632) was used as

substrate. The enzymatic activity was detected at A_{405} nm. The data are shown as the mean ± 1 SD (error bars) and are derived from three independently replicated experiments. Means with a different lower case letter (above each bar) are significantly different at the *p* < 0.05 level.

3.8 *In vitro* activation of PO system in hemolymph of knockdown shrimp

To examine the involvement of β -1,3-glucan and LPS in the activation of *Pm*ClipSP2 in the shrimp proPO system, dsRNA-mediated gene knockdown of *Pm*ClipSP2 transcripts was performed. Hemolymph was collected from the knockdown shrimps at 24 h after the second dsRNA injection. Then, the total protein in hemolymph was incubated with trypsin (exogenous proteinase that directly activates the proPO to PO), β -1,3-glucan or LPS. PO activity was detected by using L-DOPA as the substrate and measured at 490 nm. The result showed that in the unstimulated-knockdown experiment (Figure 3.22A), PO activity in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp was significantly decreased by 47% when compared with NaCl-injected shrimp (control groups). In the stimulatedknockdown experiment with trypsin (Figure 3.22B), PO activity in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp was returned back to same level of PO activity in control groups (GFP dsRNA and NaCl). However, after activation with LPS or β -1,3-glucan, PO activities in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp were still significantly decreased by 25% and 28%, respectively (Figure 3.18C and D), when compared with control groups . The results indicated that LPS and β -1,3-glucan could activate the proPO system. These results imply that PmClipSP2 may regulate the PO activity by LPS- or β -1,3-glucan-dependent activation.



Figure 3.22 Activation of PO in hemolymph of knockdown shrimp. The hemolymph of knockdown shrimp were collected and divided into four reactions: (A) not added activator, (B) added trypsin, (C) added LPS, and (D) added β -1,3-glucan. PO activity was reported as ΔA_{490} /mg total protein/min. Experiments were repeated three times and the data is shown as the mean \pm standard deviation. Means with the same lower case letters (above each bar) are not significantly different at the p < 0.05 level.

CHAPTER IV DISCUSSIONS

4.1 Sequence Characterization of a clip domain serine proteinase 2 (*Pm*ClipSP2) from black tiger shrimp *Penaeus monodon*

Clip domain serine proteinases (clip-SPs) in invertebrates have been reported to be involved in immune responses and embryonic development (Jiang and Kanost, 2000; Krem and Cera, 2002). The first description of clip-SP is identified as a pro-clotting enzyme that functions in blood clotting system of horseshoe crab, *Tachypleus tridentatus* (Muta et al., 1990). There were reports on the functions of Clip-SPs in the melanin synthesis by proPO system (Jiang et al., 2000; Jang et al., 2008; Charoensapsri et al., 2009) and in the synthesis of antimicrobial peptides (Iwanaga, 1993; Kawabata et al., 1996; Jiang and Kanost, 2000; Jang et al., 2008). Clip-SPs consist of two major domains, the clip domain at N-terminus and the serine proteinase domain at C-terminus. The clip domain consists of three disulfide bonds and it is always found at N-terminus of the SP domain (SP) or SP homologues (SPH).

Previously, several clip-SPs and clip-SPH were found in *P. monodon* EST database (http://pmonodon.biotec.or.th). *P. monodon* clip-SPs are divided into four types (*Pm*PPAE1; FJ595215:(Charoensapsri et al., 2009), *Pm*PPAE2; FJ62068: (Charoensapsri et al., 2011); *Pm*ClipSP1; FJ620688: (Amparyup et al., 2010) and *Pm*ClipSP2; FJ620687) and clip-SPHs are divided into three types (*Pm*MasSPH1; DQ455050: (Amparyup et al., 2007), *Pm*MasSPH2; FJ620686 and *Pm*MasSPH3; FJ620689).

In this research, sequence analysis of uncharacterized clip-SP of *P. monodon* named *Pm*ClipSP2 showed that *Pm*ClipSP2 exhibited the similarity to a melanization protease-1 (52%) of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Moreover, the previous study showed that transcripts of *Pm*ClipSP2 is up-regulated in hemocytes at 3 hr after a parthogenic bacterial *Vibrio harveyi* infection using real time PCR analysis (Amparyup et al., unpublished data). These results indicated that *Pm*ClipSP2 is likely to be involved in shrimp immune responses. A full-length cDNA of *Pm*ClipSP2 was analyzed. The *Pm*ClipSP2 consists of signal peptide and the clip domain at N-terminus and the serine proteinase domain at C-terminus. This domain organization of *Pm*ClipSP2 is similar to clip-SP family in arthropods (Jiang et al., 2000; Jang et al., 2008).

From multiple amino acid sequence alignments of *Pm*ClipSP2 with other arthorpod clip-SPs, *Pm*ClipSP2 is similar to *P. monodon* ClipSP1 (74%), *P. monodon* PPAE1 (62%), *P. monodon* PPAE2 (60%), *H. diomphalia* PPAF-I (54%), *D. melanogaster* MP1 (52%), and *M. sexta* PAP1 (51%) by conservation of six cysteines for forming three disulfide bonds at the clip domain (N-terminus) and conservation of three amino acid residues (His151,

Asp216, and Ser314) within its active site of the SP domain that is important for proteolytic activity (Phillips et al., 1992). This data suggested that *Pm*ClipSP2 may be an active clip-SP.

However, from blast result, *Pm*ClipSP2 is one of trypsin-like serine proteinase super families and is highly similar (74%) to clip-SP1 (*Pm*ClipSP1) of *P.monodon*. The phylogenetic tree indicated that the *Pm*ClipSP2 was closely related to *Pm*ClipSP1 but the percent identity (56%) of amino acid sequence between *Pm*ClipSP1 and *Pm*ClipSP2 was very low. This implies that both proteins might play different biolgical role in shrimp immunity. Moreover, from the phylogenic tree, *Pm*ClipSP2 is located within the cluster of arthropod clip-SPs, supporting that *Pm*ClipSP2 is an enzymatic clip-SP.

4.2 Effect of the *Pm*ClipSP2 gene silencing by RNA interference

RNA interference (RNAi) technique has been used to analyze the function of genes in immune system of several arthropod species (Reynolds et al., 2008). Double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) was used as a tool of gene silencing for gene functional study. In *D. melanogaster*, using RNAi to suppress two clip-SPs, showed that MP1 and MP2/SP7 were important in melanization cascade (Castillejo-Lopez and Hacker, 2005; Tang et al., 2006). In addition, the functions of three clip-SP genes from *P. monodon* (*Pm*PPAE1, *Pm*PPAE2 and *Pm*ClipSP1) were already reported. Gene silencing of *Pm*PPAE1, and

*Pm*PPAE2 but not *Pm*ClipSP1 could decrease the total PO activity, indicating that, *Pm*PPAE1 and *Pm*PPAE2 are proteinases that required for PO activation in shrimp (Charoensapsri et al., 2009; Charoensapsri et al., 2011), while *Pm*ClipSP1 was not involved in the PO activation. However, Gene silencing of *Pm*ClipSP1 resulted in high mortality post *V.harveyi* injection suggested that *Pm*ClipSP1 is involved in defense against *V.harveyi* infection (Amparyup et al., 2010). In this study, suppression of *Pm*ClipSP2 gene resulted in a decrease in the total PO activity by 39%. Therefore, *Pm*ClipSP2 plays important role in proPO system of shrimp.

In the previous reports, decreased PO activity in crayfish *P. leniusculus* using gene silencing experiment caused an increase in the number of a bacterium *A. hydrophila* (Liu et al., 2007). In addition, the gene silencing of two clip-SPs (*Pm*PPAE1 and *Pm*PPAE2) and two proPOs (*Pm*proPO1 and *Pm*proPO2) of shrimp *P. monodon* resulted in high mortality after *V.harveyi* challenge (Amparyup et al., 2009; Charoensapsri et al., 2009; Charoensapsri et al., 2011). This result suggested that the PO system is important in the shrimp immune defense against bacterial infection.

Moreover, induction of *in vitro* PO from *M.sexta* could reduce the growth in bacteria and fungi (Zhao et al., 2007) and activation of *in vitro* PO from crayfish *P. leniusculus* has affected in bacterial growth (Cerenius et al., 2010). In addition, *in vitro* PO activity could aggregate bacteria (Zhao et al.,

2007; Kan et al., 2008). In this study, it was shown that *Pm*ClipSP2 is an essential factor in immune defense against *V. harveyi* infection. Silencing of the *Pm*ClipSP2 gene strongly increased the shrimp mortality rate (100%) post *V. harveyi* injection within 24 hr. For bacterial counts in hemolymph post *V. harveyi* infection, the number of bacteria was highly increased in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp. This is similar to the result of suppression of the two proPOs (*Pm*proPO1 and *Pm*proPO2) that strongly increased the shrimp mortality rate post *V. harveyi* infection. Surprisingly, injection of LPS /Glucan into *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp caused rapid death whereas no effect was observed in *Pm*proPO1-, *Pm*proPO2- and *Pm*PPAE1-silenced shrimp.

In crayfish, each LPS or β -1,3-glucan enters the proPO activating system through different pathway. When LPS activating pathway was inhibited, the proPO system could be activated by adding β -1,3-glucan (Soderhall., 1984). As the same result in *P.monodon*, the proPO system could be activated by adding LPS or β -1,3-glucan.

Previously, it has been shown that LPS causes a decrease in the number of circulating hemocytes in crustaceans (Lorenzon et al., 1999). In crayfish *P. leniusculus*, a cytokine-like factor in invertebrates called astakine that contains prokineticin (PK) domain is involved in blood cell differentiation and hematopoiesis response. Silencing of astakine gene did not significantly decrease the amount of hemocytes, while hemocyte numbers of astakine-silenced crayfish that injected with LPS were dropped when compared with control (Soderhall et al., 2005). In this study, the numbers of hemocytes were not significantly decreased in *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp. However, injection of LPS into *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp substantial decrease in the number of hemocytes that resulted in shrimp death. The results imply that *Pm*ClipSP2 might be responsible for LPS binding and could reduce LPS toxicity in shrimp.

4.3 Recombinant expression of *Pm*ClipSP2 in the *E. coli* system, binding to bacterial cell wall components and PO activation

To study the biological function of *Pm*ClipSP2 protein, recombinant protein was produced by *E.coli* expression system (Baneyx, 1999). This system has many advantages, e.g., easy for protein synthesis and production , high capacity, low expense and high achievement (Cabrita et al., 2004). Nevertheless, there is restrictive weakness of this prokayotic expression system for the expression of protein form eukaryote, e.g., the incapability to manage many post-translation modifications and protein expression to perform as inclusion body in the cells (Swartz, 2001). However, the efficiency to produce the recombinant protein by *E.coli* system has many factors such as promoter strength, gene dosage, mRNA stability, the efficiency of translation initiation, copy number vectors, codon usage, and temperature (Baneyx, 1999; Swartz, 2001; Jonasson et al., 2002). In this study, *E. coli* strain Rosetta (DE3) and pET28b (+) were chosen as expression host and expression vector, respectively to produce the recombinant protein of *Pm*ClipSP2.

In this study, the mature recombinant *Pm*ClipSP2 protein was successfully expressed, purified and refolded in *E. coli* expression system. Western blot analysis using antibody against *Pm*ClipSP2, showed that *Pm*ClipSP2 was localized in hemocytes but not in the plasma of shrimp. Similar result was observed in a shrimp prophenoloxidase activating enzymes (*Pm*PPAE1) that localizes in hemocyte (Charoensapsri et al., 2009). Previously, in *Manduca sexta*, the hemolymph proteinase-14 (proHP14) that is important in serine proteinase cascade of proPO system, could bind with LPS, LTA, DAP-PG, Lys-PG, laminarin, and β GRP1 (Wang and Jian, 2010).

In *P.monodon*, the masquerade-like serine proteinase homologue (*Pm*MasSPH) interacts with lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and the dissociation constant (Kd) is 2.51×10^{-5} (Jitvaropas., 2009). Moreover, the recombinant *Pm*LGBP protein (r*Pm*LGBP) from *P.monodon* could interact with β -1,3-glucan or LPS (Amparyup et al., 2012). These reports are consistent with the result in r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein that could bind with β -1,3-glucan or LPS. The dissociation constant (Kd) for the binding of r*Pm*ClipSP2 protein to β -1,3-glucan and LPS are 1.50 x 10⁻⁶ and 3.06 x 10⁻⁶, respectively. In human, thrombin, the important enzyme in coagulation cascade, binds to LPS and prevents lipopolysaccharide-induced shock from *P. aeruginosa* sepsis. This is

the additional role of thrombin in host defense (Papareddy et al., 2010). In our study, rPmClipSP2 protein may interact with β -1,3-glucan and LPS and neutralize their toxicity. In addition, in the presence of either β -1,3-glucan or LPS, rPmClipSP2 significantly enhances the total PO activity in hemolymph by 40% and 46%, respectively. This is similar to the result in rPmLGBP protein that increased the PO activity by activation of either β -1,3-glucan (72%) or LPS (88%) (Amparyup et al., 2012).

Our *in vivo* and *in vitro* experiments supported that *Pm*ClipSP2 is a clip-SP participated in proPO activating system in *P.monodon* shrimp. It could interact with β -1,3-glucan or LPS to activate the serine proteinase cascade. Moreover *Pm*ClipSP2 is important for the shrimp immune defense against *V. harveyi* infection, and it probably involves in the hemocyte homeostasis by neutralizing LPS toxicity. However, proPO system is a complicated biochemical process and the molecular mechanisms that regulate remain largely unknown. Therefore, continued effort to study the function of proteins in the proPO system is important for an understanding of the immunity in shrimp.

CHAPTER V CONCLUSIONS

- 1. A clip-domain serine proteinase from *Penaeus monodon*, named *Pm*ClipSP2, was characterized. A full-length cDNA of *Pm*ClipSP2 consisted of 1,317 bp encoding a 369 amino acid protein. The mature protein has a predicted molecular mass of 40.18 kDa with the isoelectric point (pI) of 5.14.
- Sequence analysis revealed that *Pm*ClipSP2 is composed of clip domain (N-terminal) with six cysteine residues forming three disulfide bonds and serine proteinase domain (C-terminal) containing three amino acid residues (His151, Asp216, and Ser314).
- 3. Sequence comparison using BLASTX program revealed that the deduced amino acid of *Pm*ClipSP2 had a similarity of 74%, 62%, 60%, 54%, 52% and 51% to those of *P. monodon* ClipSP1, *P. monodon* PPAE1, *P. monodon* PPAE2, *H. diomphalia* PPAF-I, *D. melanogaster* MP1 and *M. sexta* PAP1, respectively.
- 4. Suppression of *Pm*ClipSP2 by injection of double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) corresponded to the *Pm*ClipSP2 gene can specifically silence the *Pm*ClipSP2 gene but not other clip-SPs or clip-SPHs in *P. monodon*.

- 5. Silencing of *Pm*ClipSP2 gene resulted in a significant decrease in the total PO activity. In addition, a high mortality rate and increase in bacterial number in the hemolymph were observed in the *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp followed *Vibrio harveyi* infection. These results suggest that *Pm*ClipSP2 is directly involved in the proPO system in shrimp and is important in defense against bacterial infection.
- 6. Injection of bacterial cell wall components (LPS and β -1,3-glucan) into the *Pm*ClipSP2-silenced shrimp also led to a high mortality and a significantly decreased in the number of hemocytes. These results imply that *Pm*ClipSP2 might be involved in neutralizing the LPS toxicity, thus, controlling hemocyte homeostasis in the LPS-injected shrimp.
- 7. The recombinant protein of *Pm*ClipSP2 protein was successfully expressed in *E. coli*. The recombinant protein could bind to LPS and β-1,3-glucan and activate phenoloxidase (PO) activity and has a proteolytic activity.
- 8. Taken together, our result demonstrates that *Pm*ClipSP2 is a clip-SP that directly binds to bacterial cell wall components and activates in the proPO-activating system and it is important in the shrimp immune defense against bacterial infection.

REFERENCES

- Amparyup, P., Charoensapsri, W. and Tassanakajon, A. 2009. Two prophenoloxidases are important for the survival of Vibrio harveyi challenged shrimp *Penaeus monodon*. <u>Developmental and Comparative</u> Immunology 33: 247–256.
- Amparyup, P., Jitvaropas, R., Pulsook, N. and Tassanakajon, A. 2007. Molecular cloning, characterization and expression of a masquerade-like serine proteinase homologue from black tiger shrimp Penaeus monodon. <u>Fish and Shellfish Immunology</u> 22:535–46.
- Amparyup, P., Sutthangkul, J., Charoensapsri, W. and Tassanakajon, A. 2012.
 A pattern recognition Protein Binds to Lipopolysaccharide and Beta-1,3-glucan and activates the shrimp prophenoloxidase system. Journal of biological chemistry 32: 213-225.
- Amparyup, P., Wiriyaukaradecha, K., Charoensapsri, W. and Tassanakajon, A. 2010. A clip domain serine proteinase plays a role in antibacterial defense but is not required for prophenoloxidase activation in shrimp. <u>Developmental and Comparative Immunology</u> 34: 168-176.
- Armstrong, P. B. and Quigley, J. P. 1999. Alpha2-macroglobulin: an evolutionarily conserved arm of the innate immune system. <u>Developmental and Comparative Immunology</u> 23: 375-90.
- Aspàn, A. and Soderhall, K. 1991. Purification of prophenoloxidase from crayfish blood cells, and its activation by an endogenous serine proteinase. <u>Insect Biochemistry</u> 21: 363-373.

- Aspàn, A., Hall, M. and Söderhäll, K. 1990. The effect of endogeneous proteinase inhibitors on the prophenoloxidase activating enzyme, a serine proteinase from crayfish haemocytes. <u>Insect Biochemistry</u> 20: 485-492
- Aspàn, A., Huang, T. S., Cerenius, L. and Söderhäll, K. 1995. cDNA cloning of prophenoloxidase from the freshwater crayfish *Pacifastacus leniusculus* and its activation. <u>Proceedings of the National Academy of</u> <u>Sciences of the United States of America</u> 92: 939-943.
- Bachère, E., Destoumieux, D. and Bulet, P. 2000. Penaeidins, antimicrobial peptides of shrimp: a comparison with other effectors of innate immunity. <u>Aquaculture 191: 71-88</u>.
- Bachère, E., Gueguen, Y., Gonzalez, M., de Lorgeril, J., Garnier, J. and Romestand, B. 2004. Insights into the anti-microbial defense of marine invertebrates: the penaeid shrimps and the oyster Crassostrea gigas. <u>Immunological Reviews</u> 198:149–168.
- Baily-Brook, J. H. and Moss, S. M. 1992. Penaeid taxonomy, biology and zoogeography. <u>Marine Shrimp Culture: Principles and Practices</u>, Fast, A. W. and Lester, L. J. (eds.), pp. 9-27.
- Boonyaratpalin, S., Supamattaya, K., Kasornchandra, J., Direkbusaracom, S., Aekpanithanpong, U. and Chantanachooklin, C. 1993. Non-occluded baculo-like virus, the causative agent of yellow head disease in the black tiger shrimp (*Penaeus monodon*). <u>Fish Pathology</u> 28: 103-109.
- Brown, K.L. and Hancock, R.E.W. 2006. Cationic host defense (antimicrobial) peptides. <u>Current opinion in immunology</u> 18:24–30.

- Cerenius, L. and Söderhäll, K. 2004. The prophenoloxidase-activating system in invertebrates. <u>Immunological Reviews</u> 198: 116-126.
- Chantanachookin, C., Boonyaratpalin, S., Kasornchandra, J., Direkbusarakom, S., Ekpanithanpong, U., et al. 1993. Histology and ultrastructure reveal a new granulosis-like virus in *Penaeus monodon* affected by yellow-head disease. <u>Diseases of Aquatic Organisms</u> 17: 145-157.
- Charoensapsri, W., Amparyup, P., Hirono, I., Aoki, T. and Tassanakajon, A. 2009. Gene silencing of a prophenoloxidase activating enzyme in the shrimp, *Penaeus monodon*, increases susceptibility to Vibrio harveyi infection. <u>Developmental and Comparative Immunology</u> 33: 811-820.
- Charoensapsri, W., Amparyup, P., Hirono, I., Aoki, T. and Tassanakajon, A. 2011. PmPPAE2, a new class of crustacean prophenoloxidase (proPO)activating enzyme and its role in PO activation. <u>Developmental and Comparative Immunology</u> 35: 115-124.
- Chen, S. N. 1995. Current status of shrimp aquaculture in Taiwan. <u>Proceedings</u> of the special session of shrimp farming: 29-34.
- Chou, H.Y., Huang, C.Y., Wang, C.H., Chiang, H.C. and Lo, C.F. 1995.
 Pathogenicity of a baculovirus infection causing white spot syndrome in cultured penaeid shrimp in Taiwan. <u>Diseases of Aquatic Organisms</u> 23: 165–173
- De Gregorio, E., Han, S. J., Lee, W. J., Baek, M. J., Osaki, T., Kawabata, S., et al. 2002. An immune-responsive Serpin regulates the melanization cascade in *Drosophila*. <u>Development Cell</u> 3: 581-92.
- Du, X.-J., Zhao, X.-F. and Wang, J.-X. 2007. Molecular cloning and characterization of a lipopolysaccharide and [beta]-1,3-glucan binding
protein from fleshy prawn (*Fenneropenaeus chinensis*). <u>Molecular</u> <u>Immunology</u> 44: 1085-1094.

- Duvic, B. and Söderhäll, K. 1990. Purification and characterization of a β-1,3glucan binding protein from plasma of the crayfish *Pacifastacus leniusculus*. Journal of Biological Chemistry 265: 9327-9332.
- Flegel, T. W. 1997. Special topic review: Major viral diseases of the black tiger prawn (*Penaeus monodon*) in Thailand. <u>World Journal of Microbiology</u> <u>and Biotechnology</u> 13: 422-433.
- Ganz, T. 2004. Defensins: Antimicrobial peptides of vertebrates. <u>Comptes</u> <u>Rendus - Biologies</u> 327: 539-549.
- Gorman, M. J. and Paskewitz, S. M. 2001. Serine proteases as mediators of mosquito immune responses. <u>Insect Biochemistry and Molecular</u> <u>Biology</u> 31: 257-262.
- Gorman, M. J., Wang, Y., Jiang, H. and Kanost, M. R. 2007. Manduca sexta hemolymph proteinase 21 activates prophenoloxidase-activating proteinase 3 in an insect innate immune response proteinase cascade. Journal of Biological Chemistry 282: 11742-11749.
- Gotz, P. 1986 Encapsulation in arthropods. In Immunity in invertebrates (ed. M. Brehelin), pp. 153^170. Berlin: Springer.
- Grimes, D. J., Stemmler, J., Hada, H., May, E. B., Maneval, D., Hetrick, F. M., ., et al. 1984. Vibrio species associated with mortality of sharks held in captivity. <u>Microbial Ecology</u> 10: 271-282.
- Gupta, S., Wang, Y. and Jiang, H. 2005. *Manduca sexta* prophenoloxidase (proPO) activation requires proPO-activating proteinase (PAP) and

serine proteinase homologs (SPHs) simultaneously. <u>Insect</u> <u>Biochemistry and Molecular Biology</u> 35: 241-248.

- Hancock, R.E.W., Brown, K.L., Mookherjee, N. 2006. Host defence peptides from invertebrates –emerging antimicrobial strategies. <u>Immunobiology</u> 211: 315–322.
- Hancock, R.E.W. and Diamond, G. 2000. The role of cationic antimicrobial peptides in innate host defences. <u>Trends in microbiology</u> 8:402–410.
- Hoffmann, J. A., Kafatos, F. C., Janeway Jr, C. A. and Ezekowitz, R. A. B. 1999. Phylogenetic perspectives in innate immunity. <u>Science</u> 284: 1313-1318.
- Huang, J., Song, X. L., Yu, J. and Yang, C. H. 1995. Baculoviral hypodermal and hematopoietic necrosis-study on the pathogen and pathology of the explosive epidemic disease of shrimp. <u>Marine Fish Research</u> 16: 1-10.
- Huang, T. S., Wang, H., Lee, S. Y., Johansson, M. W., Söderhäll, K. and Cerenius, L. 2000. A cell adhesion protein from the crayfish *Pacifastacus leniusculus*, a serine proteinase homologue similar to *Drosophila masquerade*. Journal of Biological Chemistry 275: 9996-10001.
- Iwanaga, S. 1993a. Primitive coagulation systems and their message to modem biology. <u>Thrombosis and Haemostasis</u> 70: 48-55.
- Iwanaga, S., Kawabata, S. I. and Muta, T. 1998. New types of clotting factors and defense molecules found in horseshoe crab hemolymph: Their structures and functions. <u>Journal of Biochemistry</u> 123: 1-15.

- Jang, I. H., Nam, H. J. and Lee, W. J. 2008. Clip-domain serine proteases in Drosophila innate immunity. Journal of Biochemistry and Molecular <u>Biology</u> 41: 102-107.
- Jarasrassamee, B., Supungul, P., Panyim, S., Klinbunga, S., Rimphanichayakit, V. and Tassanakajon, A. 2005. Recombinant expression and characterization of five-domain Kazal-type serine proteinase inhibitor of black tiger shrimp (*Penaeus monodon*). Marine Biotechnology 7: 46-52.
- Jayasree, L., Janakiram, P. and Madhavi, R. 2006. Characterization of Vibrio spp. associated with diseased shrimp from culture ponds of Andhra Pradesh (India). Journal of the World Aquaculture Society 37: 523-532.
- Jiang, H. and Kanost, M. R. 2000. The clip-domain family of serine proteinases in arthropods. <u>Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology</u> 30: 95-105.
- Jiménez-Vega, F., Sotelo-Mundo, R. R., Ascencio, F. and Vargas-Albores, F. 2002. 1,3-α-D glucan binding protein (BGBP) from the white shrimp, *Penaeus vannamei*, is also a heparin binding protein. <u>Fish and Shellfish</u> <u>Immunology</u> 13: 171-181.
- Jiménez-Vega, F. and Vargas-Albores, F. 2005. A four-Kazal domain protein in *Litopenaeus vannamei* hemocytes. <u>Developmental and Comparative</u> Immunology 29: 385-391.
- Jiravanichpaisal, P., Lee, B. L. and Söderhäll, K. 2006. Cell-mediated immunity in arthropods: Hematopoiesis, coagulation, melanization and opsonization. <u>Immunobiology</u> 211: 213-236.
- Jitvaropas, R., Amparyup, P., Gross, P. S. and Tassanakajon, A. 2009. Functional characterization of a masquerade-like serine proteinase

homologue from the black tiger shrimp *Penaeus monodon*. <u>Comparative</u> <u>Biochemistry and Physiology, Part B</u> 153: 236–243.

- Johansson, M. W., Keyser, P., Sritunyalucksana, K. and Söderhäll, K. 2000. Crustacean haemocytes and haematopoiesis. <u>Aquaculture</u> 191: 45-52.
- Johansson, M. W., and Söderhäll, K. 1985. Exocytosis of the prophenoloxidase activating system from crayfish haemocytes. <u>Journal Comparative</u> <u>Physiology</u>. B 156: 175–181.
- Johnson, D.N. 1995. Allocating Visual Attention: Tests of a Two-Process Model. Journal of Experimental Psychology 21: 1376-1390.
- Kambris, Z., Brun, S., Jang, I. H., Nam, H. J., Romeo, Y., Takahashi, K., et al. 2006. *Drosophila* Immunity: A Large-Scale In Vivo RNAi Screen Identifies Five Serine Proteases Required for Toll Activation. <u>Current Biology</u> 16: 808-813.
- Kanost, M. R. and Jiang, H. 1996. Proteinase inhibitors in invertebrate immunity. <u>New Directions in Invertebrate Immunology</u>: 155-173.
- Kanost, M. R., Jiang, H., Wang, Y., Yu, X. Q., Ma, C. and Zhu, Y. (2001).Hemolymph proteinases in immune responses of *Manduca sexta*.<u>Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology</u> 484: 319-328.
- Karunasagar, I., Pai, R., Malathi, G. R. and Karunasagar, I. 1994. Mass mortality of *Penaeus monodon* larvae due to antibiotic-resistant *Vibrio harveyi* infection. <u>Aquaculture</u> 128: 203-209.
- Kawabata, S., Muta, T. and Iwanaga, S. 1996. The clotting cascade and defense molecules found in the hemolymph of the horseshoe crab. <u>New</u> <u>Directions in Invertebrate Immunology</u>: 255-283.

- Kim, M. S., Baek, M. J., Lee, M. H., Park, J. W., Lee, S. Y., Söderhäll, K. and Lee, B. L. 2002. A new easter-type serine protease cleaves a masquerade-like protein during prophenoloxidase activation in *Holotrichia diomphalia* larvae. Journal of Biological Chemistry 277: 39999-40004.
- Kong, H. J., Cho, H. K., Park, E. M., Hong, G. E., Kim, Y. O., Nam, B. H., et al. 2009. Molecular cloning of Kazal-type proteinase inhibitor of the shrimp Fenneropenaeus chinensis. <u>Fish and Shellfish Immunology</u> 26: 109-114.
- Krem, M.M. and Cera, E.D. 2002. Evolution of enzyme cascades from embryonic development to blood coagulation. Trends in Biochemical Sciences 27: 67-74.
- Kurata, S., Ariki, S. and Kawabata, S.-i. 2006. Recognition of pathogens and activation of immune responses in *Drosophila* and horseshoe crab innate immunity. <u>Immunobiology</u> 211: 237-249.
- Lee, S. Y. and Söderhäll, K. 2001. Characterization of a pattern recognition protein, a masquerade-like protein, in the freshwater crayfish *Pacifastacus leniusculus*. Journal of Immunology 166: 7319-7326.
- Liang, Z., P. Lindblad., A. Beauvais., M.W. Johansson., J-P. Latgé., M. Hall., L. Cerenius and K. Söderhäll. 1992. Crayfish α-macroglobulin and 76 kDa protein; their biosynthesis and subcellular localization of the 76 kDa protein. Journal Insect Physiology 38: 987-995.
- Lightner, D.V. 1988. Disease Diagnosis and Control in North American Marine Aquaculture, C.J. Sindermann & D.V. Lightner (eds.) Elsevier,

Amsterdam, The Netherlands. <u>Diseases of cultured penaeid shrimp and</u> <u>prawns</u> 8-127.

- Lightner, D. V. 1996. Epizootiology, distribution and the impact on international trade of two penaeid shrimp viruses in the Americas. <u>OIE</u> <u>Revue Scientifique et Technique</u> 15: 579-601.
- Lightner, D.V. and Redman, R.M. 1998. Shrimp diseases and current diagnostic methods. <u>Aquaculture</u> 164: 201-220.
- Lin, C.-Y., Hu, K.-Y., Ho, S.-H. and Song, Y.-L. 2006. Cloning and characterization of a shrimp clip domain serine protease homolog (c-SPH) as a cell adhesion molecule. <u>Developmental and Comparative</u> <u>Immunology</u> 30: 1132-1144.
- Liu, H., Jiravanichpaisal, P., Cerenius, L., Lee, B. L., Söderhäll, I. and Söderhäll, K. 2007. Phenoloxidase Is an Important Component of the Defense against Aeromonas hydrophila Infection in a Crustacean, *Pacifastacus leniusculus*. Jornal of Biological chemistry 282: 33593-33598.
- Liu, P. C., Lee, K. K. and Chen, S. N. 1996. Pathogenicity of different isolates of Vibrio harveyi in tiger prawn, *Penaeus monodon*. <u>Letters in Applied</u> <u>Microbiology</u> 22: 413-416.
- Liu, Y., Li, F., Wang, B., Dong, B., Zhang, X. and Xiang, J. 2009. A serpin from Chinese shrimp *Fenneropenaeus chinensis* is responsive to bacteria and WSSV challenge. <u>Fish and Shellfish Immunology</u> 26: 345-351.
- Lorenzon, S., Guarrini, S.D., Smith, V.J. and Ferrero, E.A. 1999. Effects of LPS injection on circulating haemocytes in crustaceans *in vivo*. <u>Fish & Shellfish Immunology</u> 9: 31–50.

- Medzhitov, R. and Janeway Jr, C. A. 1997. Innate immunity: Impact on the adaptive immune response. <u>Current Opinion in Immunology</u> 9: 4-9.
- Medzhitov, R. and Janeway Jr, C. A. 2002. Decoding the patterns of self and nonself by the innate immune system. <u>Science</u> 296: 298-300.
- Muñoz, M., Vandenbulcke, F., Saulnier, D. and Bachère, E. 2002. Expression and distribution of penaeidin antimicrobial peptides are regulated by hemocyte reaction in microbial challenged shrimp. <u>European Journal of Biochemistry</u> 269:2678–2689.
- Murugasu-Oei, B., Rodrigues, V., Yang, X. and Chia, W. 1995. Masquerade: a novel secreted serine protease-like molecule is required for somatic muscle attachment in the *Drosophila* embryo. <u>Genes and Development</u> 9: 139-154.
- Muta, T. 1995. A new serine protease zymogen activated by components of the fungal cell wall. <u>The Journal of Japanese Biochemical Society</u> 67: 1032-1036.
- Muta, T., Hashimoto, R., Miyata, T., Nishimura, H., Toh, Y. and Iwanaga, S. 1990. Proclotting enzyme from horseshoe crab hemocytes. cDNA cloning, disulfide locations, and subcellular localization. <u>Journal of Biological Chemistry</u> 265: 22426-22433.
- Nash, G., Nithimathachoke, C., Tungmandi, C., Arhajamorn, A., Prathanpipat,
 P. and Rumathaveesub, P. 1992. Vibriosis and its control in pond reared *P. monodon* in Thailand. Diseases in Asian Aquaculture. <u>Proceedings of</u>
 the First Symposium on Diseases in Asian Aquaculture: 1-29.
- Piao, S., Kim, D., Ji, W. P., Bok, L. L. and Ha, N. C. 2005. Overexpression and preliminary X-ray crystallographic analysis of prophenoloxidase

activating factor II, a clip domain family of serine proteases. <u>Biochimica</u> <u>et Biophysica Acta - Proteins and Proteomics</u> 1752: 103-106.

- Ratcliffe, N.A., Rowley, A.F., Fitzgerald, S.W., Rhodes, C.P., 1985. Invertebrate immunity-basic concepts and recent advances. <u>International</u> <u>Review of Cytology</u> 97, 183–350.
- Rönnbäck, P. (2001). Shrimp aquaculture State of the art. Uppsala, Swedish EIA Centre, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences (SLU).
- Ross, J., Jiang, H., Kanost, M. R. and Wang, Y. 2003. Serine proteases and their homologs in the *Drosophila melanogaster* genome: an initial analysis of sequence conservation and phylogenetic relationships. <u>Gene</u> 304: 117-131.
- Sánchez-Barajas, M., Liñán-Cabello, M. and Mena-Herrera, A. 2009. Detection of yellow-head disease in intensive freshwater production systems of *Litopenaeus vannamei*. <u>Aquaculture International</u> 17: 101-112.
- Satoh, D., Horii, A., Ochiai, M. and Ashida, M. 1999. Prophenoloxidaseactivating enzyme of the silkworm, *Bombyx mori*: Purification, characterization, and cDNA cloning. <u>Journal of Biological Chemistry</u> 274: 7441-7453.
- Seki, N., Muta, T., Oda, T., Iwaki, D., Kuma, K., Miyata, T. and Iwanaga, S. 1995. Horseshoe crab (1,3)-beta-D-glucan-sensitive coagulation factor G. A serine protease zymogen heterodimer with similarities to beta-glucan-binding proteins. Journal of Biological Chemistry 270: 986.
- Showalter, R. E., Martin, M. O. and Silverman, M. R. 1990. Cloning and nucleotide sequence of luxR, a regulatory gene controlling bioluminescence in *Vibrio harveyi*. Journal of Bacteriology 172: 2946-2954.

- Smith, V. J. and Söderhäll, K. 1983. Induction of degranulation and lysis of haemocytes in the freshwater crayfish, Astacus astacus by components of the prophenoloxidase activating system *in vitro*. <u>Cell and Tissue</u> <u>Research</u> 233: 295-303.
- Smith, V.J., Fernandes, J.M., Kemp, G.D. and Hauton, C. 2008. Crustins: Enigmatic WAP domain-containing antibacterial proteins fromcrustaceans. <u>Developmental and Comparative Immunology</u> 32:758–772
- Söderhäll, K. 1992. Biochemical and molecular aspects of cellular communication in arthropods. <u>Bull. Zool</u> 59: 141–151.
- Söderhäll, K., Aspan, A., and Duvic, B. 1990. The proPO system and associated proteins: Role in cellular communication in arthropods. <u>Res</u> <u>Immunology</u> 141, 896–907.
- Söderhäll, K., Smith, V. J. and Johansson, M. W. 1986. Exocytosis and uptake of bacteria by isolated haemocyte populations of two crustaceans: Evidence for cellular co-operation in the defence reactions of arthropods. <u>Cell and Tissue Research</u> 245: 43-49.
- Söderhäll, I., Kim, Y. A., Jiravanichpaisal, P., Lee, S. Y. and Söderhäll, K. 2005. An ancient role for a prokineticin domain in invertebrate hematopoiesis. Journal of Immunology 174: 6153-6160.
- Somprasong, N., Rimphanitchayakit, V. and Tassanakajon, A. 2006. A fivedomain Kazal-type serine proteinase inhibitor from black tiger shrimp *Penaeus monodon* and its inhibitory activities. <u>Developmental and</u> <u>Comparative Immunology</u> 30: 998-1008.
- Sritunyalucksana, K., Cerenius, L. and Söderhäll, K. 1999. Molecular cloning and characterization of prophenoloxidase in the black tiger shrimp,

Penaeus monodon. <u>Developmental and Comparative Immunology</u> 23: 179-186.

- Sritunyalucksana, K., Lee, S. Y. and Söderhäll, K. 2002. A β-1,3-glucan binding protein from the black tiger shrimp, *Penaeus monodon*. <u>Developmental and Comparative Immunology</u> 26: 237-245.
- Sritunyalucksana, K. and Söderhäll, K. 2000. The proPO and clotting system in crustaceans. <u>Aquaculture</u> 191: 53-69.
- Stone, S. R., Whisstock, J. C., Bottomley, S. P. and Hopkins, P. C. R. 1997. Serpins: A mechanistic class of their own. <u>Advances in Experimental</u> <u>Medicine and Biology</u> 425: 5-15.
- Swartz, J. R. 2001. Advances in *Escherichia coli* production of therapeutic proteins. <u>Current Opinion in Biotechnology</u> 12:195–201.
- Tang, H., Kambris, Z., Lemaitre, B. and Hashimoto, C. 2006. Two proteases defining a melanization cascade in the immune system of *Drosophila*. Journal of Biological Chemistry 281: 28097-28104.
- Tassanakajon, A., Amparyup, P., Somboonwiwat, K. and Supungul, P. 2010. Cationic antimicrobial peptides in penaeid shrimp. <u>Marine</u> <u>Biotechnology</u> 12:487–505.
- Unestam, T. and Söderhäll, K. 1977. Soluble fragments from fungal cell walls elicit defence reactions in crayfish. <u>Nature</u> 267: 45-46.
- Van Hulten, M. C. W., Witteveldt, J., Peters, S., Kloosterboer, N., Tarchini, R., Fiers, M., Sandbrink, H., Klein Lankhorst, R. and Vlak, J. M. 2001. The white spot syndrome virus DNA genome sequence. <u>Virology</u> 167: 233-241.

- Vargas-Albores, F., Jiménez-Vega, F. and Söderhäll, K. 1996. A plasma protein isolated from brown shrimp (*Penaeus californiensis*) which enhances the activation of prophenoloxidase system by β-1,3-glucan. <u>Developmental and Comparative Immunology</u> 20: 299-306.
- Vargas-Albores, F., Jiménez-Vega, F. and Yepiz-Plascencia, G. M. 1997.
 Purification and comparison of β-1,3-glucan binding protein from white shrimp (*Penaeus vannamei*). Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology
 <u>- B Biochemistry and Molecular Biology</u> 116: 453-458.
- Vlak, J.M., Bonami, J.R., Flegel, T.W., Kou, GH, Lightner, D.V., Lo, C.F., Loh, P.C., Walker, P.W. 2004. Nimaviridae. In: Fauquet CM, Mayo MA, Maniloff J, Desselberger U, Ball LA (eds) 8th Report of the International Committee on Taxonomy of Viruses. Elsevier, Amsterdam, 187–192.
- Yang, F., He, J., Lin, X., Li, Q., Pan, D., Zhang, X. and Xu, X. 2001. Complete Genome Sequence of the Shrimp White Spot Bacilliform Virus. <u>Journal</u> <u>of Virology</u> 75: 11811-11820.
- Walker, P.J. and Mohan, C.V. 2009. Viral disease emergence in shrimp aquaculture: origins, impact and the effectiveness of health management strategies. <u>Reviews in Aquaculture</u> 1: 125–154.
- Wang, Y. and Jiang, H. 2004. Prophenoloxidase (proPO) activation in Manduca sexta: an analysis of molecular interactions among proPO, proPO-activating proteinase-3, and a cofactor. <u>Insect Biochemistry and</u> <u>Molecular Biology</u> 34: 731-742.
- Wang, Y. and Jiang, H. 2008. A positive feedback mechanism in the *Manduca* sexta prophenoloxidase activation system. <u>Insect Biochemistry and</u> <u>Molecular Biology</u> 38: 763-769.

- Wang, Y. and Jiang, H. 2010. Binding properties of the regulatory domains in Manduca sexta hemolymph proteinase-14, an initiation enzyme of the prophenoloxidase activation system. <u>Developmental and Comparative Immunology</u> 34: 316–322.
- Wang, Y., Jiang, H. and Kanost, M. R. 2001. Expression and Purification of Manduca sexta Prophenoloxidase-Activating Proteinase Precursor (proPAP) from Baculovirus-Infected Insect Cells. <u>Protein Expression</u> and Purification 23: 328-337.
- Wongteerasupaya, C., Tongchuea, W., Boonsaeng, V., Panyim, S., Tassanakajon, A., Withyachumnarnkul, B. and Flegel, T. W. 1997.
 Detection of yellow-head virus (YHV) of *Penaeus monodon* by RT-PCR amplification. <u>Diseases of Aquatic Organisms</u> 31: 181-186.
- Wongteerasupaya, C., Vickers, J. E., Sriurairatana, S., Nash, G. L., Akarajamorn, A., Boonsaeng, V., et al. 1995. A non-occluded, systemic baculovirus that occurs in cells of ectodermal and mesodermal origin and causes high mortality in the black tiger prawn *Penaeus monodon*. <u>Diseases of Aquatic Organisms</u> 21: 69-77.
- Wongteerasupaya, C., Wongwisansri, S., Boonsaeng, V., Panyim, S., Pratanpipat, P., Nash, G. L., et al. 1996. DNA fragment of *Penaeus monodon* baculovirus PmNOBII gives positive in situ hybridization with white-spot viral infections in six penaeid shrimp species. <u>Aquaculture</u> 143: 23-32.
- Wyban, J. (2007). Thailand's shrimp revolution. <u>AQUA Culture AsiaPacific</u> Wyban, J: 16-18.
- Zhao, X.F. and Wang, J.X. 2008. The antimicrobial peptides of the immune response of shrimp. <u>Investment Survival Journal</u> 5:162–179

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A

1. Nucleotide sequence and deduce amino acid sequence of Clip domain serine proteinase 2 (*Pm*ClipSP2)

GAATTAACCGAGAAACACGTGTAAGGATACATCTCTGAAGTGCATCACTGGTTTCGAAAA TGAACAAACAGAGACCAAGCACAAGCCCGGTGGCGTTGGTCTTCACTGCTCTCCTGTTGT M N K Q R P S T S P V A L V F Т ALLL TTGCTCACGGGGCGGCCAGCCAAGGAACAGGATGTCACCGAGACGAATGCACCTTGCTCA А HGAASQGT G C H R D Ε С Т L L CTGACTGCCCCAAGCTCCTCGATCTCCTTAAGAACCCAACGCTGGACAGCATCGGGGAAC T D C P K L L D L L K N P T L D S Т G E TACAGGCAGCTACGTGTTTCATTAACAAGCGACAGCCATGGGTGTGCTGTCCCGCCCCTG L Q A A T C F I N K R Q P W V C C P A P TCACCGAGCCTCCTAAAGTCATCAAGGAATCCCTCCTGCCTCCGAACTGCGGCCTTGTGG V T E P P K V I K E S L L P P N С G L V GGGACGTCAGAGTGGTAGGAGGCGAAGACGCCCCAATCGACGCCTATCCTTGGAAGGCAG G D V R V V G G E D A P I D A Y Ρ W ΚA TTCTGGGATATCGAATTGGAGGTTTACCCGAAATACACTTTGAATGCGGAGGTTCAGTCA V L G Y R I G G L P E I H F E C GGSV TCAACGAGAGATATATCATGACGGCTGCTCACTGCGTCAATGCCAATATACTGAATGAGC INERYIMTAAHCVN A N T L N E GAGAACTCGAACTGGCCGTAATTCGACTGGGCGAATGGGACCTCTCCACGGAAATGGACT R E LELAVIRLGEW D L S Т Е M D GCACCAACACCAGCAATGGAAGCCGGTTCTGTGCTCCTCCGGTCCAGGATTTTGACTTTG V СТ NTSNGSRFCAP Ρ Q D FDF AGGAAGTTATTGAACACCCATCCTACGACAACCGGACGCTCTTCTCAGATGACATCGCTC E E V I E H P S Y D N R T L F S D DIA TGATTCGACTGAGCAAACCAATCAACTTCCTGACATCAGCAGGTTTCATCCAACCCGTGT т. т RLSKPINFLT SAGFIQPV GCCTCCCGCCCGATTTATCCCTGAGCGCCGAGGCCAGGAGCCAAGGAGCGATCGTGG C L P P A D L S L S ΑE A R SQ G A I V CCGGCTGGGGCGTCACCGAGAAGGGAATCCAGAGCGACAGGCTGCAGCATCTCATCCTGC GVΤ ЕКGІ Q S D R L LIL A G W ОН CCTTCGTCGAGAACAAAGAGTGCAACGAGAGGTACAGAGGCAACCTGGTCGCGGAACAGA V Κ Ε С Ν Ε R R G ΡF Е Ν Y Ν L V A E O TCTGCATGGGAGGGGAAGCCCGGCAAGGACTCCCGCAGGGGGGATTCCGGAGGCCCTCTGA D S R R T C М G G E Α G Κ G D S G G P T TCATGAAAGCAGGATCCGAAAGAGAGGTATCGATGCAAATTGGGATCGTATCCTACGGTC т м Κ A G S Ε R E V S MQ Т G Т V S Y G CTACGAGTTGCGGCCAGAAAGGATTCCCTGGCGTCTATACTTCCGTCAGCCATTATAGGT 0 K G F P G V Y T S V РТ S СG S Η Y R CCTGGGTCGAGGAAACTCTTAGGCCGTAGATAAAGAAAACGGAGAATGGAGGTAAGAAAA SWVEETLRP

2. Amino acid sequence of recombinant mature PmClipSP2, underline showed His tag sequence for using purification.

MSQGTGCHRDECTLLTDCPKLLDLLKNPTLDSIRELQAATCFINKRQPWVCCPAPVTEPPKV IKESLLPPNCGLVGDVGVVGGEDAPIDAYPWKAVLGYRIGGLPEIHFECGGSVINERYIMTA AHCVNANILNERELELAVIRLGEWDLSTEMDCTNTSNGSRFCAPPVQDFDFEEVIEHPSYDN RTLFSDDIALIRLSKPINFLTSAGFIQPVCLPPADLSLSAEARSQGAIVAGWGVTEKGIQSD RLQHLILPFVENKECNERYRGNLVAEQICMGGEAGKDSCRGDSGGPLIMKAGSEREVSMQIG IVSYGPTSCGQKGFPGVYTSVSHYRSWVEETLRP<u>HHHHHH</u> **APPENDIX B**

1. Synthesis and purification of double strand RNA of *Pm*ClipSP2 and GFP gene



Lane M : GeneRulerTM 100 bp DNA ladder marker (Fermentas)

- Lane 1 : *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA before treat with Dnase
- Lane 2 : GFP dsRNA before treat with Dnase
- Lane 3 : *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA after treat with Dnase
- Lane 4 : GFP dsRNA after treat with Dnase
- Lane 5 : *Pm*ClipSP2 dsRNA after precipitate
- Lane 6 : GFP dsRNA after precipitate

group	OD ₄₉₀	PO activity (x 10 ⁻²)	Average	SD
PmClipSP2 dsRNA	0.1095	0.1825		
	0.0954	0.1586	0.1861	0.0295
	0.1302	0.2172		
GFP dsRNA	0.2320	0.3867		
	0.2065	0.3442	0.3955	0.0561
	0.2733	0.4555		
NaCl	0.2160	0.3597		
	0.2061	0.3435	0.3950	0.0756
	0.2890	0.4818		

2. The hemolymph PO activity from silencing gene shrimp measuring by L-dopa assay.

BIOGRAPHY

Miss Kanyanat promrungreang was born on August 18, 1986 in Prachinburi. She graduated with the degree of Bachelor of Science from the Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University in 2009. She has studied for the degree of Master of Science at program in Biochemistry, Chulalongkorn University since 2009.